

09/30/2022 1051-04 21-MED-05-0724 42196

AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

THE CITY OF KENTON

AND

AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY, AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES, OHIO COUNCIL 8, LOCAL 2947

SERB CASE NO. 2021-MED-05-0724

Effective:

September 1, 2021, thru August 31, 2024

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Preamble	1
Article 1	Recognition	1
Article 2	Fair Share Fee	2
Article 3	Check-Off of Union Dues	2
Article 4	Management Rights	4
Article 5	Probationary Periods	4
Article 6	Pledge Against Discrimination and Coercion	5
Article 7	Hours of Work and Work Schedules	
Article 8	Overtime	7
Article 9	Shift Differential Pay	10
Article 10	Sick Leave	11
Article 11	Injury Leave	15
Article 12	Funeral Leave	16
Article 13	Jury and Witness Duty	17
Article 14	Military Leave	17
Article 15	Union Leave	17
Article 16	Vacations	18
Article 17	Holidays and Personal Leave	20
Article 18	Unpaid Leaves	21
Article 19	Family and Medical Leave	23
Article 20	Insurance	23
Article 21	Wages	
Article 22	Conformance to Classification Duties	26
Article 23	Mileage Reimbursement	27
Article 24	Discipline and Discharge	27
Article 25	Grievance Procedure	28
Article 26	Labor-Management Meetings	31
Article 27	Union Representation	32
Article 28	Employee Personnel Files	33
Article 29	Safety	
Article 30	Contracting Out of Public Work	35
Article 31	Seniority	36
Article 32	Layoff and Recall Procedures	36
Article 33	Transfers, Job Posting, and Bidding Procedures	38
Article 34	Work Rules	
Article 35	Job Classification and Job Description	40
Article 36	Miscellaneous Provisions	41
Article 37	Maintenance of Standards	43
Article 38	Successor Clause	
Article 39	Waiver in Case of Emergency	
Article 40	No Strike or Lockout	
Article 41	Severability	
Article 42	Duration/Negotiations	
Article 43	Uniform Allowance	
	Signature Page	47

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Memorandum of Understanding	48
Appendix A	48
Appendix B-1	
Appendix B-2	
Appendix B-3	55

PREAMBLE

This Agreement, entered into by the City of Kenton, Kenton, Ohio, hereinafter referred to as the "Employer" and Local Number 2947 of the American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, and AFSCME Ohio Council #8, hereinafter referred to as the "Union," has as its purpose the following:

To comply with the requirements of Chapter 4117 of the Ohio Revised Code and to set forth the full and complete understandings and agreements between the parties governing the wages, hours, terms, and other conditions of employment for those employees included in the bargaining unit as defined herein.

ARTICLE 1 RECOGNITION

<u>Section 1.1</u>. The Employer recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for the purpose of establishing salaries, wages, benefits, and other conditions of employment for all full-time and permanent part-time employees in the bargaining unit employed in the classification listed in Case Number 98-REP-11-0260 as certified by the State Employment Relations Board (SERB).

Included: All full-time permanent part-time employees in the classification listed:

Laborer, Truck Driver, Equipment Operator, Mechanic, Sewerline Crew Leader, Street Maintenance Crew Leader, Water Meter Reader, Water Service Worker, Waterline Crew Leader, Assistant Wastewater Treatment Plant Operator, Wastewater Treatment Plant Operator 1, Wastewater Treatment Plant Operator 2, Wastewater Treatment Plant Operator 3, Assistant Water Treatment Plant Operator 2, Water Treatment Plant Operator 1, Water Treatment Plant Operator 2, Water Treatment Plant Operator 3, Water Treatment Maintenance Mechanic 1, Water Treatment Maintenance Mechanic 2.

Excluded:

All classifications not specifically included, management, confidential, professional, supervisory, temporary, seasonal, casual, intermittent, and quarry patrol employees employed on a contract basis shall not be included in the bargaining unit.

<u>Section 1.2</u>. All classifications not specifically included in the bargaining unit shall be excluded from the bargaining unit.

<u>Section 1.3</u>. Notwithstanding the other provisions of this Article, management, confidential, professional, supervisory, temporary, seasonal, casual, intermittent, and quarry patrol employees employed on a contract basis shall not be included in the bargaining unit.

- <u>Section 1.4.</u> A permanent part-time employee shall be defined as any employee who is regularly scheduled to work less than thirty (30) hours per week on a continuous basis anticipated to last twelve (12) months or more.
- <u>Section 1.5</u>. In the event any new job class is established or if any existing job class is to be considered for reclassification, the Employer and/or Union may jointly or separately petition the State Employment Relations Board (SERB) to amend or clarify the bargaining unit. SERB'S decision shall be binding upon the parties.
- <u>Section 1.6</u>. Newly hired probationary employees shall be eligible for the bargaining unit but shall have no appeal rights in the event of their removal during the probationary period.

ARTICLE 2 FAIR SHARE FEE

<u>Section 2.1</u>. Should fair share fees become lawful, both parties agree to meet and discuss any such law or decision and whether to incorporate such fees into the collective bargaining agreement.

ARTICLE 3 CHECK-OFF OF UNION DUES

- Section 3.1. The Employer and the Union agree that membership in the Union is available to all employees occupying classifications as have been determined by this Agreement appropriately within the bargaining unit. Dues authorization for all eligible employees who wish to join the Union will be executed in duplicate and submitted to the City payroll department. Union dues shall begin with the first appropriate Union dues deduction period following dues authorization. The payroll office will forward one (1) copy of the dues authorization to the Union. However, the Union shall be solely responsible for notifying employees of their right to join the Union and for obtaining the employee's signed dues deduction authorization.
- <u>Section 3.2</u>. The Employer agrees to deduct regular Union membership dues each pay period from the pay of any employee eligible for membership in the bargaining unit upon receiving written authorization signed individually and voluntarily by the employee. The signed payroll deduction form must be presented to the City payroll department by the employee or officers of the Union. Payroll deduction authorization shall be on a form approved by the City and the Union.
- <u>Section 3.3.</u> It is specifically agreed that the Employer assumes no obligation, financial or otherwise, arising out of the provisions of this Article, and the Union hereby agrees that it will indemnify and hold the Employer harmless from any claims, actions, or proceedings by any employee arising from deductions made by the Employer hereunder. Once the funds are remitted to the Union, their disposition thereafter shall be the sole and exclusive obligation and responsibility of the Union.

Section 3.4. The Employer shall be relieved from making such "check-off" deductions upon (a) termination of employment, (b) transfer to a job other than one covered by the bargaining unit, (c) layoff from work, (d) an approved leave of absence, (e) resignation from employment, (f) upon termination of this Agreement, or (g) written notice sent to the Employer and the Union to cease the deductions within a thirty (30) calendar day window prior to the expiration of each year of the Agreement.

<u>Section 3.5</u>. The Employer shall not be obligated to make dues deductions of any kind from any employee who, during any dues month involved, shall have failed to receive sufficient wages to equal the dues deductions after all deductions required by law are made from the employee's earnings.

Section 3.6. It is agreed that neither the employees nor the Union shall have a claim against the Employer for errors in the processing of deductions unless a claim of error is made to the Employer, in writing, within sixty (60) days after the date such error is claimed to have occurred. If it is found an error was made, it will be corrected at the next pay period that Union dues will normally be made by deducting the proper amount from the employee's paycheck. Payroll collection of dues shall be authorized for the exclusive bargaining agent only, and no other organization attempting to represent the employees within the bargaining unit as herein determined.

<u>Section 3.7</u>. The names of employees and the rate at which dues are to be deducted shall be certified to the payroll clerk by the Treasurer of the Union. The amount of dues deduction each pay period shall be equal to the employee's hourly rate. All changes in hourly rates of employees shall be reflected in the dues deducted in the month following the change. The Employer agrees to furnish the Treasurer of the Union a warrant in the aggregate amount of the deduction. One (1) month's advance notice must be given to the payroll department prior to making any change in the rate of dues deduction.

<u>Section 3.8.</u> Deductions provided for in this Article are subject to the rules of the City Auditor for payroll deductions and shall be made during each pay period each month.

<u>Section 3.9.</u> All dues deductions for any month in which bargaining unit employees collectively engage in a strike or walkout, may be cancelled at the Employer's option upon twenty-four (24) hours' notice to the Union.

<u>Section 3.10</u>. The Employer will deduct from the paycheck of any employees who have signed authorization for the designated contribution for the Public Employees Organized to Promote Legislative Equality (PEOPLE) Committee and remit monthly to said committee all such deducted monies in compliance with the above procedure.

ARTICLE 4 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

<u>Section 4.1.</u> Nothing herein shall be construed to restrict any Constitutional, statutory, legal, or inherent exclusive appointing authority rights with respect to matters of general legislative or managerial policy. The City shall retain the right and the authority to administer the business of its departments in addition to other functions and responsibilities which are not specifically modified by this Agreement. It shall be recognized that the City has and will retain, the full right and responsibility to direct the operations of its departments, to promulgate rules and regulations and to otherwise exercise the prerogatives of management, pursuant to O.R.C. 4117.08.

ARTICLE 5 PROBATIONARY PERIODS

<u>Section 5.1</u>. Each newly hired employee shall serve a probationary period, which shall begin with the employee's first day of active service. Any leave of absence lasting more than ten (10) days shall automatically extend the employee's probationary period a proportionate amount of time. An employee may be removed at any time during the Employee's probationary period at the discretion of the Employer and such removal shall not be subject to appeal.

<u>Section 5.2</u>. The original probationary period for bargaining unit employees shall be one hundred eighty (180) calendar days from the date of hire except that the probationary period may be extended by the Employer once for a period not to exceed ninety (90) days.

From the original date of hire, the City will conduct employee evaluations at least once in the employee's first sixty (60) days of the employee's probationary period, at least once within the second sixty (60) days of the employee's probationary period, and at least once within the third sixty (60) days of the employee's probationary period.

Section 5.3. Any employee promoted to a higher classification shall serve a promotional probationary period of ninety (90) calendar days. No promotion shall be deemed final until the employee has satisfactorily served the promotional probationary period. An employee may be reduced to the position once held prior to the promotion at any time during the promotional probationary period for unsatisfactory service. Any leave of absence lasting more than ten (10) days shall automatically extend the employee's promotional probationary period a proportionate amount of time.

Whenever there has been a grievance, administrative, or court action filed challenging the validity of any promotion, the probationary period of the incumbent may be extended until such time as all challenges have come to repose. If the original promotional selection is invalidated, the incumbent will be probationarily demoted, without the right to grieve such a demotion.

ARTICLE 6 PLEDGE AGAINST DISCRIMINATION AND COERCION

- <u>Section 6.1</u>. All references to employees in this Agreement designate both sexes. The Employer and the Union mutually agree this Agreement shall be written in a gender-neutral format to avoid the use of male or female nouns or pronouns whenever possible. In the event a male or female noun or pronoun is inadvertently used anywhere in this Agreement, it shall be construed to include both male and female employees.
- <u>Section 6.2</u>. The Employer agrees not to interfere with the rights of employees to become members of the Union, and there shall be no discrimination, interference, restraint, or coercion by the Employer or its representatives against any legal employee activity or employees acting legally in an official capacity on behalf of the Union.
- <u>Section 6.3</u>. The Union agrees not to interfere with the rights of employees to not become members of the Union, and there shall be no discrimination, interference, restraint, or coercion by the Union or its representatives against any employee exercising the right to abstain from membership in the Union or participation in any Union activity.
- <u>Section 6.4.</u> The Employer and the Union shall not unlawfully discriminate against an employee on account of that individual's race, color, national origin, religion, sex, gender identity, disability, ancestry, age, veteran's status, military status, or genetic information.

ARTICLE 7 HOURS OF WORK AND WORK SCHEDULES

<u>Section 7.1.</u> Regular Hours. The regular hours of work each day shall be consecutive, except for interruptions for lunch periods. References to consecutive hours of work in the balance of this Article shall be construed generally to include lunch periods.

The City of Kenton and AFSCME Local 2947 agree that beginning on February 1, 2004, the work hours for all bargaining unit employees assigned to the City Garage shall now be as follows: start time of 7:30 a.m.; paid lunch break from 11:30 a.m. to 12:00 noon; and quitting time at 3:30 p.m.

- <u>Section 7.2.</u> Work Period. The work period shall begin at midnight on Saturday and end at 11:59:59 p.m. the following Friday.
- <u>Section 7.3.</u> <u>Workweek</u>. The standard workweek for full-time employees shall consist of five (5) consecutive eight (8) hour workdays, Monday through Friday inclusive, except for employees in continuous operations as defined below.
- Section 7.4. Workday. Eight (8) consecutive hours of work within any twenty-four (24) hour period shall constitute the regular workday.

<u>Section 7.5.</u> Work Shift. Eight (8) consecutive hours of work shall constitute a work shift. All employees shall be scheduled by the Department Head to work on a regular work shift, and each work shift shall have a regular starting and quitting time established by the City.

Section 7.6. Work Schedule. Work schedules showing the employees' shifts, workdays, and hours shall be posted on the department bulletin board at all times.

Except for emergency situations, employees shall be given seven (7) calendar days advance notice before any change is made in the posted work schedule.

<u>Section 7.7.</u> Continuous Operations. With the exception of Water Plant Operators, the standard workweek for employees engaged in continuous operations shall consist of five (5) consecutive eight (8) hour workdays performed during the work period as defined in Section 7.2 above.

However, the parties further understand and agree that the standard workweek for Water Plant Operators shall normally consist of six (6) consecutive eight (8) hour workdays, since such operators are normally scheduled to work six (6) consecutive workdays that are followed by two (2) days off. Therefore, Water Plant Operators normally work eighty (80) hours during each biweekly pay period, but such operators are occasionally scheduled to work eighty-eight (88) hours in a given biweekly pay period.

The work schedule outlined in paragraph #2 for Water Plant Operators was adhered to prior to January 2003 but is no longer in force. The current work schedule is listed below in paragraph #4 of Section 7.7, contained herein. However, the previous work schedule has been left in the Agreement between the City of Kenton and AFSCME Local 2947 with the understanding that the City of Kenton can reinstate the old work schedule if the City finds that the new work schedule is unable to meet the water demands of the City.

The Water Plant Operators shall normally be scheduled to work forty (40) hours per work period for a total of eighty (80) hours per biweekly pay period. However, their standard work schedule shall consist of seven (7) consecutive eight (8) hour workdays one (1) week and of three (3) consecutive eight (8) hour workdays the following week. Such regular work schedule shall normally result in only five (5) eight (8) hour workdays per work period in accordance with Section 7.2, contained herein. The hours of work for Water Plant Employees shall be 7:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. for 1st shift employees and 3:30 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. for 2nd shift employees.

Section 7.8. Rest Periods. Employee's work schedule shall provide for a fifteen (15) minute rest period during each one-half (½) shift. This rest period shall be scheduled by the Department Head, at the middle of each one-half (½) shift, and on the jobsite, whenever feasible. Work shall not be interrupted more than a total of fifteen (15) minutes for the purpose of this rest period.

<u>Section 7.9.</u> <u>Clean-Up Time</u>. Employees shall be granted a fifteen (15) minute personal clean-up period prior to the end of each work shift. The Employer agrees to make facilities available.

<u>Section 7.10.</u> Calamity Days. At any time the Mayor declares the normal operations of the City are shut down due to a declared state of emergency, such as excessive snowfall, fuel shortages, or other calamity, employees not able to work shall be allowed to use accrued time (such as, but not limited to vacation time) to receive the employee's normal rate of pay for that day. Employees required to work shall receive their regular rate of pay plus receive another day off with pay for each calamity day worked.

Employees required to and working shall receive their regular rate of pay plus receive another day off with pay for each calamity day worked.

ARTICLE 8 OVERTIME

Section 8.1. Overtime.

Rate of Pay: Time and one-half (1½) the employee's regular hourly rate of pay, or compensatory time off as defined below, shall be paid for work under any of the following conditions, but compensation shall not be paid twice for the same hours — nor shall the following provisions be applicable to work on any holiday as listed in Article 17.

Daily: All work performed in excess of eight (8) hours in any workday.

Weekly: All work performed in excess of forty (40) hours in any one (1) week.

Saturday: All work performed on Saturday, except as noted below.

Sunday: Double-time shall be paid for all work on Sunday, except as noted below.

The overtime rate specified above for Saturday work and for Sunday work shall not be paid to employees for whom these days fall regularly within their work period. These employees shall be paid time and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ for all work performed on their first regularly scheduled day off and double-time (2x) for all work performed on their second regularly scheduled day off.

Section 8.2. Compensatory Time Off. Employees who work overtime shall have the option of taking compensatory time off or receiving overtime pay. If the employee chooses to take compensatory time off in lieu of overtime pay, the employee shall receive one and one-half (1½) hours compensatory time off for each hour of overtime worked or two (2) hours compensatory time off for each hour of overtime worked, whichever is applicable. An employee may accumulate up to seventy-two (72) hours of unused compensatory time. All overtime worked which would create compensatory time in excess of the seventy-two (72) hours, shall be paid at the appropriate overtime rate.

Employees must indicate in writing their desire to receive compensatory time in lieu of overtime pay during the pay period in which the overtime is worked, or such overtime shall be paid. Once the employee has elected to receive compensatory time, such time shall not be redeemable for an overtime cash payment except upon termination of the employee's employment with the City.

Compensatory time off shall be subject to the approval of the Department Head. Compensatory time off shall be used within the twelve (12) month period following the date the overtime was worked at a time which is mutually convenient to the employee and the Department Head. The employee may carry over unused compensatory time for a period not to exceed twelve (12) months if the employee has requested the time off but been refused by the Department Head.

<u>Section 8.3.</u> <u>Distribution</u>. The Employer agrees to equally distribute overtime opportunities to employees working within the same department and job classification; however, an employee shall not be called in to work at the double-time rate when other employees are available to work.

For purposes of this Section only, Water Treatment Maintenance Mechanics 1 and 2 who serve as relief operators, shall be considered in the same classification as Water Treatment Plant Operators when offering overtime necessary to operate the plant. However, when overtime is being offered to perform maintenance functions which are normally performed exclusively by the Maintenance Mechanics, such overtime shall first be offered to the employees in the Maintenance Mechanic classifications.

On each occasion, except as previously provided, the opportunity to work overtime shall be offered to the employee within the department and the job classification who has the least number of overtime hours to the employee's credit at that time. If this employee does not accept the assignment, the total hours offered shall be charged to the employee's total hours of overtime, unpaid. The employee within the appropriate department and job classification with the next fewest number of overtime hours to the employee's credit shall be offered the assignment. This procedure shall be followed until the required employees have been selected for the overtime work. The record of the overtime hours worked, and the number of accumulated, but unpaid hours offered to each employee shall be posted on the department bulletin board monthly.

Supervisory employees shall only perform bargaining unit work under the following circumstances: in case of an emergency; when necessary to provide break and/or meal relief; to instruct, train employees, or demonstrate the proper method of accomplishing assigned tasks; to avoid mandatory overtime; to provide release of employees for approved Union business or other approved activities; to provide coverage for no-shows or when the job specification provides that the supervisory does, as part of their job, some of the same duties as the bargaining unit employee.

Except for above and in emergency circumstances, overtime opportunities for work normally performed by bargaining unit employees shall first be offered to those bargaining unit employees who normally perform the work before it may be offered to non-bargaining unit employees.

The employer recognizes the integrity of the bargaining unit and will not act for the purposes of eroding the bargaining unit.

For the purpose of this section, an employee on a leave of absence (i.e., sick leave, injury leave, funeral leave, unpaid leave, or family and medical leave) shall be considered unavailable for overtime until the employee returns to a regularly scheduled shift. However, an employee that is on paid leave for vacation leave, personal leave, bonus leave or compensatory leave, or on approved leave for jury and witness duty, military leave, or union leave, shall be considered available for overtime once the paid leave period has ended.

<u>Section 8.4.</u> Work at Employee's Option. Overtime work shall be voluntary, except in emergency situations as determined by the Employer, or when an adequate number of employees cannot otherwise be obtained to handle the overtime situation.

<u>Section 8.5.</u> Call-Outs. Anytime an employee is called to work outside of the employee's normal work shift, thus necessitating additional travel to and from work, the employee shall be paid for a minimum of two (2) hours overtime at the appropriate overtime rate or for the actual number of hours worked at the appropriate overtime rate whichever is higher.

Such minimum guarantee shall not be applicable to hours of work which are contiguous to the employee's regular work shift.

Section 8.6. Trouble Truck.

A. Employees possessing a valid commercial driver's license (CDL) in the Public Works Department, desiring to work the Trouble Truck, shall so designate by signing their name on the Trouble Truck assignment sheet between September 1st and September 15th of each year. Employees on authorized leave or layoff shall have fifteen (15) days after they return to work to sign up if they return to work after the 15th of January. Employees who become qualified to work the Trouble Truck after January 15th of each year shall have fifteen (15) days after such qualification to sign up to work the Trouble Truck.

This assignment sheet shall be renewed each September 1st. The names on the assignment sheet shall then be arranged by seniority, with the most senior employees at the top of the list.

- B. The Trouble Truck shall be assigned to the employee at the top of the list for a period of seven (7) consecutive days. Thereafter, the next employee down the list shall be assigned the Trouble Truck. Employees signing the list shall be required to take the Trouble Truck when their turn arises, except they shall be permitted to trade weeks with another employee on the list if both employees agree and the Employer is notified in advance.
 - The employee shall be assigned the Trouble Truck at the end of the workday on Friday when the employee's turn arises.
- C. In the event the employee assigned the Trouble Truck calls in sick, the Trouble Truck shall be assigned to another employee as follows:

First offer shall be made to the employee on the Trouble Truck list who has the fewest number of overtime hours worked. This same procedure shall be followed until all employees on the list have been called or offered the Trouble Truck.

If all employees on the list refuse to work the Trouble Truck, the City shall assign the least senior employee on the list to work.

If no one on the list can be obtained or nobody signs up, the City shall assign the Trouble Truck in a rotating order starting with the least senior employee and moving in reverse seniority order among the bottom four (4) qualified employees until someone on the list can be obtained or the following year's sign up is completed.

- D. Employees shall receive twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) per day for each day (Saturday through Friday) which they are assigned to the Trouble Truck. The Employer shall compensate the employee at time and one-half (1½) the employee's regular hourly rate of pay, for all hours worked outside the normal working hours of the Public Works Department on call-outs on the Trouble Truck. A call shall be defined as each time the Police, Safety-Service Director, or Superintendent of Public Works calls the Employee-On-Call (M.O.C.). The employee shall be paid for time actually spent on the call, provided however, that there shall be a one (1) hour minimum payable by the Employer for each call which actually consumes less than one (1) hour. Furthermore, the Employer also guarantees that a minimum of four (4) hours of compensation at the time and one-half (1½) rate shall be paid in any week during which call-outs consume less than four (4) hours of chargeable time. In the event of financial constraints of the City, the parties will meet and discuss giving the employees the opportunity to convert the money earned from the Trouble Truck assignment to compensatory time.
- E. Employees who remove their names from the list during the year must wait until the next renewal list to sign up.

ARTICLE 9 SHIFT DIFFERENTIAL PAY

- Section 9.1. Employees of the Water Treatment Plant who are regularly assigned to any work shift which begins at 2:00 p.m. or later but prior to 10:00 p.m. (second shift) shall receive a shift differential of twenty cents (\$0.20) per hour for each hour worked on such shift.
- <u>Section 9.2.</u> Employees of the Water Treatment Plant who are regularly assigned to any work shift which begins at 10:00 p.m. or later but prior to 6:00 a.m. (third shift) shall receive a shift differential of thirty cents (\$0.30) per hour.
- Section 9.3. Shift differential shall not be applicable to any hours for which the employee is paid overtime (unless the employee works for four [4] hours or more) or to any non-working time for which the employee is paid. However, shift differential pay received by an employee for non-overtime hours shall be included as part of the employee's regular hourly rate when calculating the employee's overtime rate of pay.

<u>Section 9.4.</u> Employees in the street department who voluntarily change hours, at the sole discretion of the Employer, to work second (2nd) or third (3rd) shift in order to cover snow removal shall receive the applicable shift differential, contained herein, for only hours worked during such snow removal.

ARTICLE 10 SICK LEAVE

<u>Section 10.1</u>. <u>Crediting of Sick Leave</u>. Employees covered by this Agreement shall earn 0.0575 hour of sick leave for each hour in active pay status. Active pay status includes all times when the employee is being compensated directly by the City of Kenton, excluding any unpaid leaves of absence or layoffs. An employee may accumulate unused sick leave without limit.

<u>Section 10.2.</u> Retention of Sick Leave. All employees hired by the City prior to February 1, 1989, shall have their sick leave balance on that date, including any unused sick leave previously credited due to prior employment with the City, the State, or any political subdivision of the State, accredited to their accounts and shall accrue additional sick leave thereafter in accordance with the provisions herein.

All employees hired after February 1, 1989, shall earn sick leave in accordance with this Article and shall not be entitled to any sick leave earned during previous periods of employment with the City, the State, or any other political subdivision of the State.

Once a year, the Employer will issue to each employee a statement indicating accumulated sick time and vacation leave. The statement will be issued at the end of January each year giving the total accumulation as of December 31 of the previous year. It is understood that an employee, at any time, can check their accumulated sick leave and vacation time with the Department Head.

Section 10.3. Uses of Sick Leave. Employees may use sick leave for absence due to personal illness, pregnancy, injury, exposure to contagious disease which could be communicated to other employees, and for illness, injury, or death in the employee's immediate family. Payment shall be made upon recommendation of the supervisor and approval of the Safety-Service Director. In the case of a member of the immediate family not living in the same household, the City may credit sick leave when it is believed justified, but such cases will be carefully investigated. An employee shall be permitted to take a portion of a sick day for medical, dental, or optical examination which cannot be scheduled during non-working hours. A certificate from a licensed physician, dentist, or optometrist verifying the appointment may be required.

For the purposes of this Section, "immediate family" shall be defined as the employee's father, mother, spouse, child, brother, sister, grandparents, grandchildren, father-in-law, mother-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, spouse's grandparents, or a person standing in place of the employee's or spouse's parents.

Section 10.4. Notification by Employee. When an employee is unable to report to work, the employee shall notify their immediate supervisor or other designated person, one-half (½) hour prior to the time the employee is scheduled to report to work on each day of absence, unless the employee makes other advance arrangements with their supervisor. Employees failing to report as outlined above shall be subject to disciplinary action but shall still be eligible for sick leave benefits provided they report their absence no later than their scheduled starting time.

If an employee reports their absence within thirty (30) minutes following the employee's scheduled starting time, the employee will be placed on an unpaid leave of absence for the day and will not be entitled to sick leave benefits.

Any employee who fails to report their absence within thirty (30) minutes following the employee's scheduled starting time or who continually fails to report their absence timely, shall be considered absent without leave, subject to disciplinary action and shall not be entitled to sick leave benefits.

Section 10.5. Evidence Required For Sick Leave Usage. Any employee requesting sick leave shall be required to furnish a standard written statement to justify the use of sick leave, or a certificate stating the nature of the illness from a licensed physician, dentist, or optometrist. Falsification or failure to provide either the written and signed statement or a physician's certificate shall be grounds for disciplinary action, including denial of sick leave payment. The written and signed statement and physician's certificate, if required, must be submitted to the employee's Department Head by the end of the pay period in which sick leave is requested. The Department Head shall submit the request for sick leave, with a recommendation, to the Safety-Service Director for the Director's approval or disapproval of the request. Employees shall not be paid sick leave until they have submitted the above statement and/or certificate, in accordance with this Section, and the request has been approved by the Safety-Service Director.

<u>Section 10.6</u>. <u>Physician Statement</u>. Anytime an employee requests sick leave exceeding two (2) days or anytime the employee requires medical attention while on sick leave, the employee shall provide the Employer with a certificate stating the nature of the illness or injury from the employee's physician.

When sick leave is requested to care for a member of the employee's immediate family, the City may require a physician's certificate to the effect that the presence of the employee is necessary to care for the ill person.

<u>Section 10.7.</u> Charging of Sick Leave. Sick leave shall be charged in minimum units of one (1) hour. An employee shall be charged for sick leave only for days on which the employee would otherwise have been scheduled to work. Sick leave payment shall not exceed the normal scheduled workday or workweek earnings.

<u>Section 10.8.</u> Expiration of Sick Leave. If illness or disability continues past the time covered by earned sick leave, an employee may request either an unpaid personal leave of absence or an unpaid disability leave in accordance with the appropriate Article and Sections of this Agreement.

Any employee who has exhausted accumulated sick leave and who has failed to have a leave of absence approved, shall be considered absent without leave and subject to disciplinary action.

<u>Section 10.9.</u> Abuse of Sick Leave. Employees failing to comply with sick leave rules and regulations shall not be paid and shall be subject to appropriate disciplinary action in accordance with this Agreement.

Any pattern of sick leave abuse or single egregious abuse of sick leave may be just cause for disciplinary action as may be determined by the Safety-Service Director or his designee. Pattern abuse consists of, but is not limited to, absence while on sick leave as evidenced by a frequency or pattern contiguous with or related to holidays, weekends, scheduled days off, vacation days and/or consistent undocumented regular usage, or a method of usage of available sick leave.

Section 10.10. Fitness for Duty. If the City receives credible evidence that an employee is unable to perform the essential functions of his or her job, the City may require an employee to take an examination, conducted by a licensed physician or psychologist, designated by the Employer to determine the employee's physical or mental capability to perform the essential functions of the employee's position. Pending the examination, the employee may be placed on paid administrative leave or applicable paid leave. The cost of the above examination shall be paid by the City. If the employee is determined to be unable to perform the essential functions of his or her job, the employee will be temporarily placed on available leave pending the scheduling of a predisability separation conference, to be held within fourteen (14) days of the employee's receipt of the results of the examination above. If the employee disagrees with the opinion of the City's physician or psychologist, the employee may present his or her own medical evidence or the results of an examination conducted by a professional selected and paid for by the employee, demonstrating his or her ability to perform the essential functions of his or her job at the predisability separation conference. Based on the medical evidence supplied at the predisability separation conference, the City shall make a decision as to the employee's fitness for duty. If the City determines the employee is capable of performing his or her essential job duties, the employee shall be returned to work. If the City determines that the employee is unable to perform his or her essential job functions, the City shall issue a decision stating the basis for the decision, and the employee shall be disability separated. If the employee disagrees with the City's determination, the employee may file a grievance in accordance with Article 25 of this Agreement.

<u>Section 10.11</u>. <u>Excessive Use of Sick Leave</u>. If an employee uses sick leave on three (3) separate occasions of sixteen (16) hours or less per occasion during the calendar year, the employee shall receive a verbal counseling.

If an employee uses sick leave on four (4) separate occasions of sixteen (16) hours or less per occasion during the calendar year, the employee shall receive a written reprimand.

If an employee uses sick leave on five (5) or more separate occasions in a calendar year, the Employer will take further disciplinary action for each additional occasion.

Any disciplinary action must be given within sixty (60) days of the violation.

An occasion of sick leave usage as expressed in this Article shall mean each time sick leave is used for other than a regularly scheduled course of medical treatment of an employee as directed and verified by the employee's physician and preapproved by the Employer, or any occasion of sick leave usage for which the employee provides the Employer with a written, signed physician's statement verifying the employee's illness and inability to work. Such physician's statement must be provided to the Employer by not later than the end of the pay period in which the sick leave is requested in order for the employee's absence not to be counted as an occasion.

<u>Section 10.12</u>. <u>Severance Pay</u>. Each employee who retires from employment with the City of Kenton at the time of separation shall be paid for the employee's accumulated but unused sick leave in accordance with the following schedule:

Years of Service With the City of Kenton	Percentage of <u>Days Paid</u>	Maximum Payment <u>Allowable</u>	
10 years but less than 15 years	50%	336 hours	
15 years but less than 20 years	75%	532 hours	
20 years or more	100%	700 hours	

In order to qualify for the above payment, the employee must be eligible for retirement in accordance with the applicable State retirement plan at the time of the employee's separation from City employment.

Employees who otherwise separate their employment with the City, other than for disciplinary reasons, shall be paid for twenty-five percent (25%) of their accumulated but unused sick leave up to a maximum payment as follows:

Years of Service With the City of Kenton	Maximum Payment Allowable	
10 years but less than 15 years	240 hours	
15 years but less than 20 years	380 hours	
20 years or more	500 hours	

The above payments shall be made at the employee's regular rate of pay at the time of separation from employment; shall be paid at the time of the next regular wage payment to City employees; and shall be subject to all lawful deductions. Employees shall only be eligible for payment in accordance with this Section for sick leave accumulated while employed by the City of Kenton.

Section 10.13. This article specifically supersedes Ohio Revised Code Sections 124.38-124.39.

ARTICLE 11 INJURY LEAVE

Section 11.1. Employees injured while working in the course and arising out of their employment with the City, and who are temporarily and totally disabled by such injury, as defined by the Ohio Workers' Compensation Act and limited by Section 11.2 of this Agreement, shall receive their usual and normal salary and compensation during such period of temporary and total disability, not to exceed six (6) calendar months. During this period of disability, the Employer may choose to pay the normal salary and compensation to the Employee as either 1) a continuation of wages, or 2) as an advancement of wages, for the purpose of Workers' Compensation. The Employee must, prior to the receipt of compensation or benefits, execute any Wage Agreement, Salary Continuation Agreement, or other appropriate document that the Employer may require the Employee to sign which reflects these terms for the Bureau of Workers' Compensation, and turns over to the Employer all temporary total disability payments received by the employee for lost pay, from the Bureau of Workers' Compensation. However, no employee shall be eligible for injury leave unless and until the employee has completed and submitted a "Report of Injury" Form to the Safety-Service Director within forty-eight (48) hours of the incident.

Section 11.2. Injury leave provided herein shall not exceed six (6) months from the date of injury and shall not be charged against the employee's sick leave. Following the period of injury leave, the employee may use accumulated sick leave, vacation, or apply for an unpaid disability leave if the employee is still temporarily and totally disabled. The employee shall return to work in a transitional work assignment, if available, during such period of disability. Said assignment shall be at the sole discretion of the Employer. If a transitional work assignment is not applicable due to the employee's injury or as determined by the Employer, the employee shall, at the request of the Employer, submit to a physical exam by a licensed physician of the Employer's choice to determine if physical therapy may aid in the recuperation and return to work of the employee. Physical examinations required pursuant to this Article shall be at the Employer's expense. The Employer reserves the right to continue the payment of wages or wage advancement after the six (6) month period of temporary and total disability on a case-by-case basis and in its sole discretion.

<u>Section 11.3</u>. Additional injury leave will be granted by the Employer on a case-by-case basis after one hundred eighty (180) days upon certification by a duly licensed physician and approval by the Safety-Service Director. Diagnosis and certification demanded by the Employer to consider additional leave shall be paid for by the Employer. Approval of extensions will not be unreasonably withheld but shall not result in a total injury leave period of more than one (1) year.

<u>Section 11.4.</u> The parties hereby agree to recognize Ohio Revised Code Section 4117 and Ohio Revised Code Section 4123 applications.

ARTICLE 12 FUNERAL LEAVE

<u>Section 12.1</u>. Any bargaining unit employee who has a death in their immediate family shall be entitled to funeral leave with pay as provided in this Article to make household adjustments, arrange for funeral services, and to attend the funeral services, with prior approval of the Employer.

<u>Section 12.2</u>. An employee shall be entitled to a maximum of three (3) days of funeral leave within a five (5) calendar day period in the event of the death of the employee's:

Current Spouse Mother-in-law Child Father-in-law

Mother Person Standing in place of employee's Father or spouse's parent (in loco parentis)

Brother Son-in-law
Sister Daughter-in-law
Grandchild Grandparent

<u>Section 12.3</u>. An employee shall be entitled to a maximum of one (1) workday of funeral leave within a five (5) calendar day period in the event of the death of the employee's:

Aunt Brother-in-law
Uncle Sister-in-law
Niece Grandparent-in-law

Nephew

<u>Section 12.4.</u> An employee may request up to a maximum of eight (8) hours leave to attend the funeral of a person not specified in Sections 12.2 and 12.3. The granting of such leave shall be subject to the approval of the Safety-Service Director based on the Employer's workload requirements and operational needs.

Any such leave so granted shall first be charged against the employee's accrued sick leave. If the employee has no accrued sick leave available, the employee may then request vacation leave or personal leave, provided the employee has any such accrued leave available. If the employee has no paid leave available, the employee may then request an unpaid leave of absence in accordance with the provisions of Article 18 (Unpaid Leaves). The requirement under Article 18 that the unpaid leave be requested at least ten (10) working days in advance shall not be applicable when an employee requests leave to attend a funeral in accordance with the provisions of this Section 12.4. However, the employee shall request the unpaid leave as far in advance as is practicable under the circumstances.

ARTICLE 13 JURY AND WITNESS DUTY

- <u>Section 13.1</u>. Employees shall be granted a paid leave of absence any time they are called for jury duty, serve as a member of a jury, or are subpoenaed as a witness in any case in any court.
- <u>Section 13.2</u>. Employees shall be granted a paid leave of absence any time they are required to appear before any authorized board or commission of the State, counties, or local governmental agencies.
- <u>Section 13.3</u>. The paid leave of absence shall be only for the time occurring during the employee's normal working hours, in which the employee is required to serve in such capacity. An employee released from jury or witness duty prior to the end of the employee's scheduled workday, shall report to work for the remaining hours, if two (2) or more hours remain on the employee's scheduled shift.
- <u>Section 13.4.</u> All compensation received by the employee for jury or witness duty, shall be remitted by the employee to the City unless such duty is performed totally outside the employee's normal working hours.
- <u>Section 13.5.</u> Employees will not be entitled to paid leave, as described in this Article, when appearing before any court, authorized board or commission of the State, counties, or local governmental agencies when such appearance is related to the employee's personal matters such as traffic court, divorce proceedings, custody, appearing as directed with juvenile, etc., or when appearing in any instance as contained herein as a result of the employee's secondary employment. These absences would be leave without pay or may be charged to the employee's accumulated vacation or compensatory time.

ARTICLE 14 MILITARY LEAVE

<u>Section 14.1.</u> Bargaining unit employees shall be entitled to military leave as provided in the applicable sections of the Ohio Revised Code and federal laws which shall be administered in accordance with the City's personnel policies and procedures.

ARTICLE 15 UNION LEAVE

- <u>Section 15.1.</u> Leaves For Union Officials or Union Delegates. The Employer shall grant a total of five (5) days of leave of absence, without loss of regular pay or benefits, for each calendar year for the bargaining unit. These absences shall be used to attend training sessions, safety seminars, legislative conferences, and State and National conventions sponsored by the Union.
- <u>Section 15.2</u>. The local Union agrees to give ten (10) days advance notice, in writing, when possible and to provide payment for other cost incurred by the employee's attendance at these training sessions.

<u>Section 15.3</u>. Leaves of absence for Union officials or delegates shall not be accumulative from year to year.

Section 15.4. The Union agrees to cooperate with the Employer to minimize the impact on the work force.

ARTICLE 16 VACATIONS

<u>Section 16.1</u>. Full-time employees covered by this Agreement, shall be entitled to annual vacations according to the following schedule:

Years of Service with the City of Kenton Completed	Hours of Vacation Entitled	
1 year but less than 8 years	80 hours	
8 years but less than 15 years	120 hours	
15 years but less than 20 years	160 hours	
20 years or more	200 hours	

Section 16.2. Vacation shall be accrued each biweekly pay period at the following rates:

Annual Vacation Entitlement	Biweekly Accrual Rate
80 hours	3.1 hours
120 hours	4.6 hours
160 hours	6.2 hours
200 hours	7.7 hours

Employees will begin accruing vacation from their date of hire, however, no vacation shall be credited to the employee, until the employee has completed their first year of service with the City of Kenton. Pursuant to O.R.C. 9.44 (C), any employee who retires under any State-sponsored retirement system and is rehired shall not receive any prior service credit for the purposes of vacation accrual.

Permanent, part-time employees as defined herein shall earn vacation on a pro-rata basis proportionate to the number of hours normally worked per pay period.

<u>Section 16.3.</u> Six (6) vacation days may be used four (4) hours day at a time on a call-in basis. Such approval is subject to the operational needs of the City. These days can only be used at the Water Treatment Plant when two (2) employees are scheduled. These days will be deducted from the employee's vacation time.

Section 16.4. Vacation shall be accredited to each employee on the employee's anniversary date of employment and must be used by the employee prior to the employee's next anniversary date unless otherwise agreed in accordance with departmental policy. If an employee has requested vacation time off and had the vacation request refused, the employee may, with the prior approval of the Safety-Service Director, carry-over the unused vacation into the next anniversary year for a period not to exceed six (6) months or, with the approval of the Safety-Service Director, be paid for the unused portion of vacation at the employee's regular rate of pay. In order to be eligible to carry-over or be paid for unused vacation, the employee must submit a written request to the Safety-Service Director and must have demonstrated a willingness to reschedule the vacation time originally requested.

Any employee failing to request to use vacation or the right to carry-over or be paid for their vacation, within the twelve (12) month period following eligibility or during the carry-over period, shall lose that portion of their vacation which the employee has had accumulated for more than twelve (12) months. An employee shall be provided not less than thirty (30) days advance notice before any vacation may be eliminated in accordance with this Section. Such prior notification shall be applicable until the City utilizes a payroll system that provides leave balances on employee pay stubs.

Section 16.5. Holidays shall not be charged to an employee's vacation leave.

<u>Section 16.6</u>. Upon separation from employment with the City, employees shall be entitled to payment for the pro-rated portion of all vacation accrued but unused as of the date of separation. The payment shall be calculated based upon the employee's regular hourly rate at the time of separation.

<u>Section 16.7</u>. Vacations within each department shall be granted subject to the operational needs of the department and approval of the Department Head. Vacation time shall be taken in not less than eight (8) hour intervals subject to Section 16.3 of this Agreement. Vacations shall be scheduled as follows:

- A. Employees shall submit their vacation requests between January 1 and March 31 of each calendar year for vacations during the period April 1 of the current year to March 31 of the following year.
- B. Vacation requests submitted during the January 1 through March 31 period will be approved based on bargaining unit seniority. The Department Head may limit the number of employees who will be permitted to schedule vacations on the same dates, based on the operational needs of the department.

- C. Vacation requests submitted after March 31 will be granted on a first request basis, irrespective of seniority, but subject to the operational needs of the department and approval of the Department Head.
- D. Employees working a swing shift who are required to cover for other employees on leave, shall be permitted to schedule vacations in the same manner as non-swing shift employees. If, due to a shift change, the employee is not scheduled to work on any days previously scheduled for vacation, such vacation days shall not be charged against the employee's vacation balance.

Once a vacation has been scheduled in accordance with the above procedures, the employee may not cancel it unless the employee switches vacation dates with another employee or chooses other dates not already requested by other employees and notifies the Department Head in advance of the new vacation dates. The Department Head may approve other vacation cancellations subject to the operational needs of the Department and available staffing.

<u>Section 16.8.</u> Bonus Leave. Each employee who has accumulated nine hundred sixty (960) hours of sick leave, shall receive eight (8) hours of paid bonus vacation leave for each twenty-four (24) hours of unused sick leave accumulated during the preceding year in excess of the nine hundred sixty (960) hours. This bonus vacation leave shall not exceed forty (40) hours per year and shall not be deducted from the employee's sick leave. Any bonus leave not used prior to the end of the calendar year shall be forfeited.

ARTICLE 17 HOLIDAYS AND PERSONAL LEAVE

<u>Section 17.1</u>. <u>Holiday Schedule</u>. All full-time employees of the bargaining unit shall be entitled to the following paid holidays:

New Year's Day
President's Day
Memorial Day
Juneteenth
Independence Day
Labor Day

Veterans Day Thanksgiving Day Friday after Thanksgiving Christmas Eve Day

Christmas Day

In the event that any of the aforesaid holidays fall on Saturday, the Friday immediately preceding shall be observed as the holiday by all employees except those employed in a continuous operation. In the event that any of the aforesaid holidays fall on Sunday, the Monday immediately succeeding shall be observed as the holiday by all employees except those employed in a continuous operation. In the event Christmas Eve falls on Sunday, it will be observed on either Friday or Tuesday, as determined by the Employer, except for those employees employed in a continuous operation.

The actual date of the holiday shall be recognized for employees employed in a continuous operation.

Section 17.2. All full-time employees shall receive eight (8) hours straight time pay at the employee's regular hourly rate for each of the above holidays.

<u>Section 17.3</u>. A full-time employee working on a recognized holiday shall receive eight (8) hours holiday pay in addition to two (2) times the employee's regular rate of pay for all hours worked on the holidays.

An employee that works on any of the recognized holidays shall have the option to either be paid at the appropriate rate of pay for the hours worked or may choose to convert the hours worked into compensatory time as defined in Section 8.2 of this Agreement.

A permanent part-time employee whose regular work schedule includes the day being observed as a holiday, shall be entitled to compensation for the holiday as provided above but on a pro-rata basis proportionate to the number of hours normally worked.

<u>Section 17.4.</u> Personal Leave. In addition to the above listed holidays, each full-time bargaining unit employee shall be entitled to sixteen (16) hours of personal leave each calendar year after completion of the first year of service with the City of Kenton.

Any employee completing their first year of service shall have until the end of the same calendar year in which to use their personal leave. Thereafter, sixteen (16) hours of personal leave will be granted on January 1 of each calendar year.

Newly hired employees shall be credited with sixteen (16) hours of personal leave after six (6) months of service. Such leave must be used prior to the end of the first year of service or any unused personal leave shall be forfeited.

An employee shall give advance notice as soon as possible and must receive approval from the Department Head before using personal leave. Personal leave shall be used in full-day or half-day increments.

Personal leave must be used within the calendar year in which it is granted or shall be forfeited.

ARTICLE 18 UNPAID LEAVES

Section 18.1. Application and Authorization For Leave of Absence. Any request for a leave of absence shall be submitted in writing by the employee or the employee's designee to their Department Head at least ten (10) working days in advance of the date on which the leave is requested to begin. The request shall state the reason the leave of absence is being requested and the approximate length of time off the employee desires. The authorization of a leave of absence is a matter of administrative discretion. An employee shall utilize all forms of paid leave prior to any request for an unpaid leave of absence may be granted.

Authorization or denial of a leave of absence shall be furnished to the employee in writing. Any request for a leave of absence shall be answered promptly.

<u>Section 18.2</u>. Reinstatement From a Leave of Absence. An employee may return to work prior to the expiration date of any approved leave of absence if requested by the employee and approved by the Safety-Service Director. Upon completion of a leave of absence, the employee shall be returned to the position formerly occupied, or to a similar position if the employee's former position no longer exists.

<u>Section 18.3.</u> <u>Seniority While on Leave of Absence</u>. An employee on a leave of absence without pay does not earn, sick leave or vacation credit. However, the time spent on an authorized leave of absence is counted in determining length of service for purposes of extended vacation eligibility or other purposes where tenure or seniority is a factor.

<u>Section 18.4.</u> Absent Without Leave. Any employee who fails to return to duty after a leave of absence or who is absent from duty without prior approval of the Department Head, shall be considered absent without leave and subject to disciplinary action including dismissal.

<u>Section 18.5.</u> Abuse of Leave of Absence. If a leave of absence is granted for a specific purpose and it is found that the leave is not actually being used for such purpose, the Safety-Service Director may cancel the leave and direct the employee to return to work immediately. Any employee found guilty of abuse of a leave of absence shall be subject to disciplinary action as defined in this Agreement in Section 8.04 of the City of Kenton Personnel Policies and Procedures Manual.

<u>Section 18.6.</u> Educational Leave of Absence. After completing one (1) year of service, any employee may request and may be granted a leave of absence without pay for purposes of education or specialized training which would be of benefit to the operations of the City through improved performance. The period of the leave of absence shall not exceed thirty (30) days, but it may be extended or renewed if requested by the employee and approved by the Safety-Service Director.

<u>Section 18.7</u>. <u>Leave of Absence For Union Officials</u>. Employees elected to any full-time Union office or selected by the Union to do work which takes them from their employment with the Employer for an extended period of time shall at the written request of the Union be granted a leave of absence, without pay, not to exceed ninety (90) days.

Section 18.8. Disability Leave of Absence. Any time an employee presents a signed affidavit by a qualified licensed physician, stating that the employee is unable to perform the regular duties of the employee's position with the City, the employee shall be granted a disability leave of absence without pay. The employee shall use all accumulated paid leaves, in accordance with the Family and Medical Leave Article herein, and/or compensatory time leave prior to requesting a disability leave of absence. This disability leave of absence shall be for a maximum period of six (6) months but may be renewed for additional six (6) month period or portions thereof upon written request of the employee to the Safety-Service Director accompanied by supporting medical evidence from a licensed physician indicating the employee's prognosis for recovery during the extended leave period.

The cost of any medical examination as required by this Section shall be the responsibility of the employee.

The period of all leaves provided in accordance with this Section (i.e., sick leave, vacation, Family and Medical Leave, etc.) shall not exceed a total of two (2) years. Thereafter, the employee shall be certified to return to work by a licensed physician or shall apply for a disability or regular retirement.

Subject to Section 10.10 of this Agreement, for an employee to qualify for such leave under this section, the employee must provide substantive and credible medical evidence that provides for a time period, within six (6) months of request of the leave, wherein the employee will be able to perform all of the essential functions of the employee's position, with or without reasonable accommodation. Failure to provide such evidence will result in the denial of any disability leave under this section.

ARTICLE 19 FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE

Section 19.1. It is intended that this Article comply with the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993, its amendments, and regulations, and the Employer may promulgate policies in furtherance of the Family and Medical Leave Act that are not inconsistent with this Agreement.

ARTICLE 20 INSURANCE

Section 20.1. Effective January 1, 2019, the Employer agrees to contribute eighty-seven percent (87%) of the total cost of the health insurance premiums. Employees shall contribute thirteen percent (13%) of the total cost of the health insurance premiums for the applicable coverage. The employees' share shall be deducted from their pay.

Effective January 1, 2020, the Employer agrees to contribute eighty-six percent (86%) of the total cost of the health insurance premiums. Employees shall contribute fourteen percent (14%) of the total cost of the health insurance premiums for the applicable coverage.

Effective January 1, 2021, the Employer agrees to contribute eighty-five percent (85%) of the total cost of the health insurance premiums. Employees shall contribute fifteen percent (15%) of the total cost of the health insurance premiums for the applicable coverage.

<u>Section 20.2</u>. <u>Health and Welfare Fund</u>. The Employer shall contribute \$15.50 per month per employee in the bargaining unit to the AFSCME Health and Welfare Plan for prescription drug and hearing aid benefit reimbursement.

Section 20.3. Liability Coverage. The Employer shall provide liability insurance coverage.

Section 20.4. Death Benefits. Wages, and Vacation. The Employer will pay all wages or personal earnings due to the deceased employee to: (A) the surviving spouse; (B) any one or more of the children eighteen (18) years of age or older; or (C) the father or mother of the deceased employee, preference being given in the order named, without requiring letters of testamentary or letters of administration to be issued upon the estate of the deceased employee, and without requiring an Ohio Estate Tax Release where the wages or personal earnings do not exceed \$1,000.00. Included in personal earnings shall be an amount equivalent to the value of earned but unused vacation and sick leave in accordance with Article 10, section 10.12 contained herein. This Article shall be administered as to comply with the Ohio Revised Code and all other applicable laws.

<u>Section 20.5.</u> <u>Life Insurance</u>. Effective April 1, 2004, the Employer shall provide a \$50,000.00 group term life insurance policy covering all bargaining unit employees who have successfully completed their probationary period.

<u>Section 20.6.</u> Health Insurance Committee. The Employer recognizes the need for adequate insurance coverage and the Union and employees recognize the ever-increasing cost of insurance. Therefore, the parties agree to work cooperatively in seeking a benefits package which can provide adequate coverage at a reasonable cost. The Employer agrees to meet with a joint committee including one (1) representative of each bargaining unit and a representative of the non-bargaining unit employees to discuss and review any proposed changes in the health insurance coverage. Notwithstanding the above, the final choice of insurance provider and a benefits package shall be at the sole discretion of the Employer.

<u>Section 20.7</u>. For the duration of this contract, if the City of Kenton City Council grants insurance benefits which result in a gain to any group directly under their jurisdiction, the bargaining unit employees covered by this Agreement shall receive the same benefit/increase. Any such benefit/increase shall only be for any increase above the amounts already agreed to in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 21 WAGES

<u>Section 21.1</u>. <u>Wage Schedule</u>. Employees shall be compensated in accordance with wage schedule attached to this Agreement and marked Appendix B. The following increases shall be applied to the base hourly rates as found in the wage schedule attached to this Agreement and marked Appendix B-1 through B-3:

Effective January 1, 2022 3.0% Effective January 1, 2023 3.0% Effective January 1, 2024 3.0%

Employees shall receive a performance evaluation after one (1) year's service in the pay range. If the performance evaluation determines that the employee's performance has been satisfactory or above satisfactory, the employee shall receive a step increase.

Performance evaluations shall then be performed annually, and the employee will receive step increases for satisfactory or above satisfactory performance until he reaches the top step of the pay range. This evaluation shall be performed by the Department Head.

Employees who successfully pass the appropriate state exam for their assigned Treatment Plant shall remain in their current "yearly pay step increment," unless the employee's anniversary date and certification date are one in the same. If the two (2) dates are the same, then the employee shall receive their next "yearly pay step increment" on their current anniversary date (upon receiving a favorable evaluation, as described above, from their supervisor). The above shall apply to each employee when obtaining Class I, Class II and/or Class III State Certifications.

- A. The preceding paragraph shall apply to any newly hired employee at the wastewater or water treatment plants, as well as any current City employee (that is covered by this Agreement) that transfers into either the wastewater or water treatment plants.
- B. All employees who obtain state certification shall be immediately moved to the appropriate pay range in accordance with this Agreement.
- C. All current employees now assigned to either the wastewater or water treatment plants shall each year on their anniversary date receive both their twelve (12) month evaluation and also receive their yearly pay step increment, if the Agreement entitles the employee to another yearly pay step increment. Each employee's anniversary date shall always be the date of their twelve (12) month evaluation and yearly pay step increment even when the employee obtains additional certification which is appropriate for their assigned department.

Upon the signing of this Agreement, each bargaining unit employee shall be paid a one-time lump sum payment of two hundred and fifty dollars (\$250.00).

<u>Section 21.2.</u> Pay Period. The salaries and wages of employees shall be paid biweekly, on Friday of the appropriate week. In the event this day is a holiday, the preceding day shall be the pay day.

<u>Section 21.3</u>. If the City requires an employee to have and use a Certified Lab Analyst Certificate to make standards for water quality controls or calibrate meters, that employee shall be paid an additional ten cents (\$0.10) per hour on his base hourly rate as found in the wage schedule in Appendix B.

Section 21.4. For the duration of this Agreement, if the City of Kenton City Council approves any mutually agreed-to across-the-board wage increases or benefit increases to any bargaining unit under their jurisdiction, the Union may request a meeting with the City to review the applicable increases and any applicable negotiated issues. If the parties are unable to agree to the application of the issues or similar combination of issues to this Collective Bargaining Agreement, either party may demand to move the issues to fact-finding. Such fact-finding shall be conducted pursuant to the Ohio Revised Code (O.R.C.) 4117.14.

ARTICLE 22 CONFORMANCE TO CLASSIFICATION DUTIES

<u>Section 22.1</u>. Employees shall work within their respective classifications and shall not be required to work outside their classification except in cases where the normal operations of the department would be impaired, and no one else is available to perform the work.

<u>Section 22.2</u>. If an employee is assigned to work outside the employee's classification, the following shall apply:

- Employees required to work below their classification shall receive their regular rate of pay;
- B. Maintenance and operations personnel required to perform work in a higher bargaining unit classification for more than one (1) hour shall be paid at the higher classification pay range in the same step as the lower classification;
- C. Employees required to assume non-bargaining unit supervisory duties in place of/or to fill in for their non-bargaining unit supervisor for four (4) hours or more will receive a pay adjustment of four percent (4%) above his current rate of compensation for those hours worked.

<u>Section 22.3</u>. If a position is reclassified wages of the incumbents of these positions shall be maintained (red-circled) at the same level as the incumbents were receiving in their previous position until the wage of the reclassified position exceeds the wage of the employee's previous position or until the employee is transferred or promoted or otherwise vacates the red-circled position.

ARTICLE 23 MILEAGE REIMBURSEMENT

<u>Section 23.1</u>. Employees required to use their personal automobile in the performance of their duties for the City of Kenton shall be compensated for each mile driven in this capacity at the Internal Revenue Service "Standard Mileage Rate" in effect at the time of such automobile usage.

ARTICLE 24 DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE

<u>Section 24.1</u>. The Employer agrees that bargaining unit employees who have completed the position's probationary period shall only be disciplined for just cause.

Section 24.2. Disciplinary action or measures may include the following:

- Oral and Written Reprimands, will remain active on the employee's record for six (6)
 months, provided the employee has not committed a similar offense during said six (6)
 month period;
- B. Working Paid Suspension will remain active on the employee's record for eighteen (18) months, provided there is no discipline during the period of time the suspension is active on the employee's record;
- C. Non-working Unpaid Suspension will remain active on the employee's record for eighteen (18) months, provided there is no discipline during the period of time the suspension is active on the employee's record;
- D. Disciplinary Reduction;
- E. Discharge.

Discipline shall normally be uniformly applied through a graduated disciplinary procedure, except in those cases of a Group III offense, as found in the City's Policies and Procedures or any conduct arguably violative of Federal or State law.

Any employee who fails to maintain a required licensure as provided in the position description shall be subject to termination from employment.

<u>Section 24.3.</u> If the Employer has reason to reprimand an employee, it shall be done, whenever possible, in private. No suspension or discharge shall be given to any employee until the employee and the Union have received written notice of a disciplinary meeting with the suspected charges contained therein and been given the opportunity to respond to the Employer. The employee may request an available steward or other Union official to be present if the employee desires. The written notice shall be given to the employee and the Union not less than twenty-four (24) hours prior to the disciplinary meeting.

This Section shall not prevent the Employer from sending an employee home pending said hearing when conditions warrant such immediate removal.

<u>Section 24.4.</u> The Union may appeal any disciplinary action through the grievance procedures contained herein. However, oral and written reprimands shall not be appealable beyond Step 2 of the grievance procedure. The parties agree that the grievance procedure shall be the exclusive appeal procedure available to bargaining unit employees.

<u>Section 24.5.</u> <u>Use of Last Chance Agreements</u>. Last Chance Agreements are not considered a form of discipline but a non-precedent setting agreement between the parties whereby the employee retains his/her employment for his/her agreement to commit no further work infractions.

Last Chance Agreements shall not amend the collective bargaining agreement and shall supersede any conflicting language in the collective bargaining agreement with regard to the employee subject to the Last Chance Agreement only. The use of Last Chance Agreements shall not require the vote of membership nor ratification by the legislative body.

Whenever the City determines an employee's conduct may warrant discharge, the parties may agree to use a Last Chance Agreement. An employee will be represented by a Union Officer, unless the employee signs an AFSCME Waiver of Representation prior to Agreement. AFSCME shall be permitted to review all Last Chance Agreements, prior to agreement and/or signing.

ARTICLE 25 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

Section 25.1. The term "grievance" shall mean an allegation by a bargaining unit employee that there has been a breach, misinterpretation, or improper application of this Agreement. It is not intended that the grievance procedure be used to effect changes in the Articles of this Agreement nor those matters covered by provisions of Federal or State Laws. It is the intent of the Union and the Employer that this grievance procedure be the sole and exclusive appeal procedure for employees within the bargaining unit and any other appeal procedures which previously existed under Civil Service or as may be found in Ohio Revised Code Section 124.34 are hereby waived.

Section 25.2. In order for fill alleged grievance to receive consideration under this procedure, the grievant must identify and process the alleged grievance as outlined in Step I, below, within fifteen (15) days of the occurrence of the event giving rise to the grievance. Prior to the formal filing of any grievance, the grievant shall submit the grievance to the grievance committee. The grievance committee shall consist of bargaining unit members appointed by the Union. Once the grievance is submitted to the grievance committee, the committee shall discuss the merits of the grievance and decide if the grievance should be formally filed. Should the grievance committee decide the grievance does not merit filing, the grievance shall not be filed, and the issue shall be considered resolved. Should the grievance committee decide the grievance has merit, the grievance shall be filed in accordance with this Article.

<u>Section 25.3</u>. It is not intended that the grievance procedure should eliminate informal discussions between employees and their immediate supervisor for resolution of complaints or problems before they reach the formal grievance procedure. However, if the employee and the employee's supervisor are unable to resolve any grievance as defined in Section 25.1 above, the employee may file a formal grievance in the following manner:

- STEP 1: The employee, and/or the Union steward, may file a written grievance with the Department Head of the department. The Department Head shall investigate the matter and respond to the Union steward or employee in writing within ten (10) days.
- STEP 2: If the grievance has not been settled satisfactory to both parties in Step 1, it may be presented in writing by the employee and Union representative, if the employee desires, to the Safety-Service Director within ten (10) days after the Department Head's response is due. The Safety-Service Director shall investigate the matter and respond to the Union representative or employee in writing within ten (10) days.

A grievance not settled at Step 2 may be mediated upon mutual agreement by the parties.

STEP 3: Should any grievance remain unsettled after exhausting the aforementioned procedure, the Union shall, if it desires, demand arbitration within ten (10) days after failing to settle the grievance as outlined in Step 2.

The parties shall select a single arbitrator to hear the grievance. In the event the parties are unable to agree upon an arbitrator within ten (10) days after arbitration is invoked, they then shall jointly petition the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service (FMCS) to submit a panel of fifteen (15) arbitrators. Any list provided by FMCS shall consist of Arbitrators domiciled in Ohio only and shall be members of the National Academy of Arbitrators. Any costs associated with obtaining the list of arbitrators shall be paid equally by the parties. The parties shall select a single arbitrator from such panel. Each party may reject the list of arbitrators and request a new list prior to beginning the selection process. An arbitrator shall be selected by the parties alternately striking names from the list of arbitrators provided by FMCS. The party initiating the grievance shall be the first to strike a name from the panel of arbitrators. The last remaining name on the list shall be selected as the arbitrator to hear the grievance.

The award of the arbitrator shall be reduced to writing by the arbitrator. The arbitrator shall not be empowered to rule contrary to, to amend, add to, to modify, to change, or to eliminate any of the provisions of this Agreement in arriving at an award. The arbitrator shall expressly confine the award to the precise issue submitted for arbitration and shall have no authority to make an award on any other issue not submitted. In the case of discharge or disciplinary suspension grievance, the arbitrator shall have the authority to return the grievant to the employee's former status with or without restoration of back pay or mitigate the penalty as equity suggests under the facts. However, any back pay award shall be offset by any unemployment benefits earned by the

employee during the period of separation from employment with the Employer. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on the Employer, the Union, and the grievant(s) and shall, as circumstances permit, be implemented within fifteen (15) calendar days after the award has been delivered.

Expenses attendant to the services of the arbitrator shall be borne by the party against whose position the arbitrator rules. In the event the arbitrator's award does not support either party's position in its entirety, the arbitrator's expenses shall be shared equally.

<u>Section 25.4.</u> All grievances must be processed at the proper step in the progression in order to be considered at any subsequent step, using the grievance form which has been agreed upon by both parties. All written grievances must contain the following information to be considered at any step of the procedure.

- Aggrieved employee's name and signature;
- B. Aggrieved employee's classification;
- C. Date grievance was filed;
- D. Date and time grievance was filed;
- E. Where grievance occurred;
- F. Description of incident giving rise to the grievance;
- G. Articles and Section of Agreement violated;
- Remedy requested.

An arbitrator shall be without authority to order a remedy for any employee whose name is not clearly listed on the face of the grievance as a "Grievant."

At each step of the grievance procedure the original grievance shall be presented to the City's representative along with all accompanying data and answers given at any previous step of the procedure. The City's representative shall return the original grievance, accompanying data, and previous grievance answers to the grievant with the answer attached, within the time limit established for the representative's step of the procedure.

An employee may withdraw a grievance at any point by submitting a written statement to that effect or by permitting the time requirements at any step to lapse without further appeal. Either party may request a meeting with the other party at any step of the grievance procedure to discuss the grievance in further detail.

Time limits may be extended by mutual consent in writing. Steps of the grievance procedure may be waived by mutual consent in writing. Any failure on the part of the employee or the Union to adhere to timelines in this Article and has not had an extension approved by the Employer constitutes a withdrawal of the grievance on the part of the employee and the Union, and the issue will be considered resolved based upon the City's last response.

If the Employer does not answer the grievance at any step of the grievance procedure within the designated time limits as set forth above and has not had an extension approved by the Union, the grievance shall be deemed to have been answered by the Employer in the negative and the grievance may be advanced to the next step of the grievance procedure by the Employee or the Union.

In the event that an issue is raised concerning the jurisdiction of the arbitrator, or arbitrability; that issue will be tried and decided first. If the matter is determined to be arbitrable, a second hearing will be scheduled in front of a different arbitrator to decide the merits of the grievance on a second date.

<u>Section 25.5</u>. When employees covered by this Agreement represent themselves in a grievance, the Employer will advise the Union of the disposition of the grievance. No settlement shall be in conflict with any provisions of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 26 LABOR-MANAGEMENT MEETINGS

<u>Section 26.1</u>. In the interest of sound labor-management relations, the parties shall meet at mutually agreeable dates and times for the purpose of discussing those matters as outlined in Section 26.2 below. Not more than three (3) City employees shall be released from duty to attend these meetings.

<u>Section 26.2.</u> The party requesting the meeting shall furnish an agenda at least five (5) working days in advance of the scheduled meeting with a list of matters to be taken up in the meeting. If the Union requests the meeting, the request shall include the names of the City employees requesting to be released from duty.

Section 26.3. The purpose of such meeting shall be to:

- Discuss the administration of this Agreement;
- B. Notify the Union of changes made by the Employer which may affect bargaining unit members of the Union;
- Discuss grievances which have not been processed beyond the final step of the grievance procedure when such discussions are mutually agreed to by the parties;
- D. Disseminate general information of interest to the parties;

- E. Give the Union representative the opportunity to share the view of their members and/or make suggestions on subjects of interest to their members;
- F. Discuss ways to improve efficiency and work performance;
- G. Consider and discuss health and safety matters. Other matters may be discussed if mutually agreed.

ARTICLE 27 UNION REPRESENTATION

<u>Section 27.1</u>. The Employer agrees that during working hours, on the Employer's premises, and without loss of pay, Union representatives shall be allowed to do the following, subject to the prior approval of the employee's Department Head:

- Attend negotiating meetings with management when such meetings are scheduled during working hours;
- B. Transmit communications, authorized by the local Union or its officers, to the Employer or the Employer's representatives;
- C. Consult with the Employer or the Employer's representatives concerning the enforcement of any provision of this Agreement when the Union representative has had an appointment approved by the Employer in advance;
- D. The Employer agrees Union representatives may post Union notices on bulletin boards, distribute Union literature, and solicit Union membership in work areas, before the start of and at the completion of the day's work, during work breaks, and during lunch tune;
- E. Investigate and process grievances;
- F. Consult with Union staff representatives, members, and stewards.

Section 27.2. Employees selected by the Union to act as Union representatives in each department shall be known as "stewards." The names of employees selected as stewards and the names of other local Union officers who may represent employees shall be certified in writing to the Employer by the local Union. Individuals so certified shall constitute the local Union grievance committee. No employee shall be permitted to function as a Union representative until the Union has presented the Safety-Service Director written certification of that person's selection.

All grievance meetings, including the labor-management meeting, shall be held during working hours, on the Employer's premises, and without loss of pay. The Employer shall not pay employees for any hours other than those regular duty hours the employee would otherwise have worked. The Union shall have the right to select one (1) steward for each department to represent the employees in the bargaining unit in that department. The Employer will also recognize one (1) chief steward for the bargaining unit.

Grievance committee members may investigate and process grievances during working hours without loss of pay. Grievance committee members must receive prior approval of their Department Head before leaving their assigned duties to investigate or process grievances. The Union agrees to exercise these rights in a reasonable manner.

<u>Section 27.3.</u> In no case shall any Union representative be entitled to overtime pay while conducting Union activities. The Union agrees that Union representatives shall receive approval of their immediate supervisor before leaving the job site to perform any of the activities listed in this Section.

<u>Section 27.4</u>. If it is believed that any employee is abusing this Section of the Agreement, or any supervisor is unfairly preventing a Union representative from carrying out the functions listed in this Section, the City or the Union shall call a joint meeting in accordance with Article 26, Labor-Management Meetings, to discuss and investigate the matter.

If the Union representative is found guilty, the Union representative shall be disciplined in accordance with the disciplinary procedures established in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 28 EMPLOYEE PERSONNEL FILES

<u>Section 28.1</u>. Employees, with or without their Union representative, may inspect their personnel files maintained by the Employer. Advance written request must be submitted to the Employer by employees desiring to inspect their personnel files. Inspection or copying of records will be scheduled by the Employer during normal office business hours.

<u>Section 28.2</u>. The employee shall receive a copy, without charge, of any item before it is placed in the employee's personnel file.

Employees shall pay the actual cost for an additional copy of any item placed in their files in accordance with the current agreement with the copier vendor.

<u>Section 28.3</u>. Copies of all medical or accident reports necessary for the filing of claims shall be provided to employees without charge.

ARTICLE 29 SAFETY

- <u>Section 29.1</u>. The Employer shall provide a safe and healthy workplace and shall maintain all equipment used by the employees in a safe operating condition. The Employer will comply with applicable laws and regulations relating to the safety and health of its employees.
- <u>Section 29.2.</u> The Union agrees to share the responsibility for developing and maintaining a safe workplace for all employees in compliance with applicable laws and regulations relating to the safety and health of City employees. An employee who fails to comply with safety rules or fails to report unsafe working conditions shall be subject to disciplinary action.
- Section 29.3. The employees agree to provide proper care, security, and maintenance of all equipment issued for their use. Equipment defects and/or safety problems shall be reported to the supervisor by the employee, immediately upon discovery. The Safety Committee will schedule and hold meetings to discuss safety rules and regulations on at least a quarterly basis unless otherwise determined by the Safety Committee. The Safety Committee will consist of Employer representative(s), a bargaining unit member from water, sewer, and Public Works. The employees acknowledge the Employer's right to establish safety rules and regulations and agree to comply with all safety rules and safe working methods. The Employer will provide job appropriate training as it becomes available.
- <u>Section 29.4</u>. The parties agree that the following items shall be subject for discussion at labor-management meetings:
- A. Recommendations for safety and health programs;
- B. Review of and discussions concerning various safety items, procedures, and activities;
- C. Review of problems concerning health and safety and formulation of recommendations of any protective equipment, devices, clothing, examinations, or other related items found necessary.
- <u>Section 29.5</u>. The parties agree that any grievance involving a safety issue shall be expedited through the grievance procedure contained herein but may not be grieved past Step 2 of the grievance procedure found in this Agreement.
- <u>Section 29.6.</u> Any employee seeking remedy before any other agency on a safety complaint shall not be eligible to have the employee's grievance heard before an arbitrator under the terms of this Agreement, the Union shall be bound to follow the redress procedure elected by the employee.

<u>Section 29.7.</u> When workplace engineering and work practice controls fail to adequately protect employees from safety hazards or reduce health hazards to an acceptable level, the Employer shall provide personal protective equipment, except when OSHA specifically requires engineering and work practice controls. The equipment provided must meet the requirements of OSHA or agencies referred to by OSHA (e.g., ANSI, MSHA, NIOSH). Employees shall utilize and wear all safety equipment and/or personal protective equipment provided.

Section 29.8. Employee exposure records (Environmental Monitoring and Material Safety Data Sheets) and accident reports shall be made available to the employee who is the subject of the record, or to the employee's designated representative, upon tendering to the Employer the Employer's release of information, signed by the employee who is the subject of the record(s). Employee medical records including Biological Monitoring shall be made available to the employee, and to the employee's designated representative upon tendering to the Employer a signed written consent form from the employee who is the subject of the record.

Section 29.9. An employee may refuse to work under conditions the employee reasonably believes do not comply with the City of Kenton safety rules, regulations, and guidelines or PERRP standards, and presents an imminent danger, serious harm, or death to the employee or another, provided such conditions are not such as normally would exist or might reasonably be expected to occur in the employee's position. An incident of work refusal shall be immediately report to the supervisor who will determine what, if any, action is necessary to eliminate or reduce a potential danger or hazard. The supervisor may assign the employee to alternative work pending review. If the employee disagrees with the findings of the supervisor, the employee may request that the matter be reviewed in a labor-management meeting, which will be convened as soon as practicable. Any employee who submits a false complaint shall be subject to disciplinary action.

ARTICLE 30 CONTRACTING OUT OF PUBLIC WORK

Section 30.1. During the term of this Agreement, the Employer shall not contract out or subcontract any public work of services normally performed by bargaining unit employees which would directly result in layoffs of regular employees, except where it can be shown that it is less expensive to contract out the work or whereby law or regulations the City is required to seek competitive bids.

<u>Section 30.2</u>. In determining whether it is less expensive to contract out or subcontract work normally performed by bargaining unit employees, the city must be able to show a least a ten percent (10%) savings over the life of the subcontract as compared to the cost of having the City and the bargaining unit employees continue to perform the work over the same period of time.

<u>Section 30.3</u>. Prior to contracting out of any public work, normally performed by the bargaining unit employees, the Employer and/or their representative will meet with the Union to discuss the best option to meet the needs of both parties, while maintaining the language in previous sections of this Article.

ARTICLE 31 SENIORITY

<u>Section 31.1</u>. Seniority, except as otherwise specifically provided in this Agreement, shall be an employee's length of continuous service within one (1) or more positions included in the bargaining unit recognized by this Agreement. Departmental seniority shall be defined as an employee's length of continuous service within one (1) department.

For the purposes of this Article, there are three (3) departments: Water Treatment, Wastewater Treatment, and Public Works. In the event of a reorganization that results in the change in number of departments or the structural makeup of departments, the parties agree to meet in accordance with Article 26, Labor-Management Meetings, to discuss the effects of the reorganization.

Once a year the Union may request a copy of a current seniority list for each steward. The Union shall meet with the Employer to review the list whenever necessary to correct any errors. The seniority list shall be made up by classification and shall contain in order of seniority, the name, division, department, and the date of hire in a bargaining unit position for each employee. Seniority shall be broken when an employee:

- Quits or resigns;
- B. Is discharged for just and proper cause;
- C. Fails to report for work when recalled from layoff within fourteen (14) calendar days from the date on which the Employer sends the employee notice by registered mail to the employee's last known address as shown in the City's records, unless satisfactory excuse is shown as to why the employee was unable to report within the fourteen (14) calendar day period; or
- D. Is laid off for more than twenty-four (24) months.

Section 31.2. Departmental seniority shall be an employee's length of continuous service within a specific department.

ARTICLE 32 LAYOFF AND RECALL PROCEDURES

<u>Section 32.1</u>. Whenever a reduction in employees is required because of a shortage of funds, lack of work, or job abolishment, all temporary and probationary employees in the affected classification or volunteers who have been working in the capacity of a bargaining unit employee, shall be removed prior to laying off bargaining unit employees. Employees shall be laid off and recalled in accordance with the provisions herein.

Section 32.2. When any employee is laid off, the Employer shall give fourteen (14) days advance written notice to such employee and also to the Union. Such notice to the Union shall

contain the following information:

- A. The name of the person or persons laid off;
- B. Classification of the person or persons laid off;
- C. Their date of employment;
- D. The effective date of the layoff;
- E. The reason for such layoff.

Any anticipated layoffs will be discussed with the Union at least ten (10) workdays prior to implementation.

<u>Section 32.3.</u> The Employer shall select the classification(s) and department(s) in which the layoffs will occur. The least senior employee within the classification and department, as defined under Article 31, shall be laid off first. A laid off employee may bump the least senior employee in a lower classification within the same classification series or within any classification where the employee has previously completed the probationary period or is otherwise deemed qualified by the Employer. Employees shall have five (5) days following notice of layoff to notify the Employer in writing that they wish to exercise their bumping rights.

Any employee laid off as a result of the bumping process shall have the same bumping rights as outlined above.

<u>Section 32.4.</u> No new employees shall be hired in a classification while any employee in the same classification remains on the recall list, unless such laid off employee refuses the position to be filled or fails to respond to the notification of the vacant position from the Employer.

<u>Section 32.5</u>. Employees who are laid off shall be placed on a recall list for a period of twenty-four (24) months. If there is a recall during this period, employees who are still on the recall list shall be recalled in the inverse order of their layoff, provided they are presently qualified to perform the work in the job classification to which they are recalled without further training.

<u>Section 32.6</u>. Notice of recall shall be sent to the employee by registered mail with a copy to the Union. The Employer shall be deemed to have fulfilled its obligations by mailing the recall notice to the last mailing address provided by the employee.

<u>Section 32.7</u>. Recalled employees shall have five (5) calendar days following the date of mailing of their recall notice to notify the Employer of their intention to return to work and shall have fourteen (14) calendar days following the mailing date of the recall notice in which to report for duty, unless a different date for returning to work is otherwise specified in the notice.

- <u>Section 32.8.</u> Whenever the duties of a position become changed so as to require reclassification of the position, the incumbent thereof, if qualified, shall be advanced to the new position. This paragraph shall not be applicable in the case where the position is being abolished.
- <u>Section 32.9</u>. The Union shall have the right to appeal any layoff or job abolishment implemented in violation of this Article, in accordance with the grievance procedures contained herein.
- <u>Section 32.10</u>. This article specifically supersedes Ohio Revised Code Sections 124.321-124.328.

ARTICLE 33 TRANSFERS, JOB POSTING, AND BIDDING PROCEDURES

- <u>Section 33.1</u>. Whenever the Employer creates a new bargaining unit position or determines a vacancy exists in a current bargaining unit position which the Employer desires to fill, a bid notice shall be posted by the Employer at each work location or sent to each employee advising that applications will be accepted from employees who are interested in the position.
- <u>Section 33.2</u>. The bid notice shall specify the title of the position open, qualifications required (refer to Appendix A, Bargaining Unit Classifications), the hours to be worked, the rate of pay, the job location, and other pertinent information and shall state the final date for receipt of applications. The Employer shall not be required to consider any application received after the final date specified for receipt of applications.
- <u>Section 33.3</u>. Employees will be allowed no less than five (5) working days to file an application. All vacancies shall be filled within fifteen (15) working days following the end of the posting period unless the City notifies the Union in writing within ten (10) working days following the posting.
- <u>Section 33.4.</u> The position shall be awarded to the most senior employee in the same classification who has requested a lateral transfer. An employee who accepts the lateral transfer shall maintain all seniority earned and shall not have to take any cut in pay.
- <u>Section 33.5</u>. If no one within the classification requests a lateral transfer, any bargaining unit employee who has successfully completed their probationary period shall be eligible to file a written application for the posted position. The position shall be awarded in the following order:
- Part I. Most senior qualified employee where the vacancy exists (water distribution, street, and sewer distribution at the city garage is one department as far as transfers, job postings and bidding procedures are concerned). If two (2) or more employees are determined equally qualified, the employee with the greatest departmental seniority shall be awarded the position.
- Part II. Most senior qualified employee outside the department where the vacancy exists. If two (2) or more employees are determined equally qualified, the employee with the

greatest bargaining unit seniority shall be awarded the position.

Part III. The City of Kenton and AFSCME, Local 2947, agree that all vacancies for an operator position at either the Wastewater Treatment Plant or at the Water Treatment Plant shall be posted as an "Assistant Treatment Plant Operator," in order to allow bargaining unit employees the opportunity to bid on the posted vacancy and to be awarded the position per the parameters of Article 33. Page 2 of Appendix A of the Agreement between the City of Kenton and AFSCME, Local 2947, defines the Assistant Treatment Operator position as an entrance level position until the employee is able to obtain State certification as a Treatment Plant Operator. Both parties further agree that if a vacancy at the Water Treatment Plant for either a Maintenance Mechanic 1 or 2 position is posted that the bid notice shall not stipulate that the bargaining unit employee must possess a Water Treatment Operator certificate in order to be eligible to apply for the position and that lack of such certificate shall not disqualify the employee from being awarded the position.

If no employee is deemed adequately qualified or no employee bids, the Employer may fill the position by selecting an outside applicant.

An employee who is approved for a transfer, pursuant to Part I, Part II, or Part III as described in this Section, to a lower-paid classification shall suffer no loss in the base hourly rate to which the employee was assigned prior to the approved transfer. In such a case, the applicable employee's base hourly rate shall be red-lined, and the employee shall not receive any step increases until such time as the red-lined base hourly rate reaches a step that is equal to or more than the employee's red-lined base hourly rate. Following this, the employee shall be eligible for the normal step progression, if applicable. Notwithstanding the above, an employee whose base hourly rate has been red-lined shall still be eligible to receive any negotiated yearly increases to the wage scale contained herein.

<u>Section 33.6</u>. An employee who is promoted or who bids from one (1) classification to another having a higher overlapping salary range, shall be adjusted to the minimum of the new range or to one (1) step above the employee's old salary, whichever is higher.

<u>Section 33.7</u>. Any employee changing departments as a result of being awarded a position in accordance with this Article shall not be eligible to bid on another position for a period of one (1) year from the date the employee was appointed to the position. This limitation only applies when there is a change in departments.

<u>Section 33.8</u>. The Employer shall notify the Union whenever a bargaining unit employee is hired, promoted, terminated, resigns, or is granted an unpaid leave of absence. The Employer, for new hires, will provide the name, position, address, and department date of hire.

ARTICLE 34 WORK RULES

<u>Section 34.1</u>. The Employer agrees to the following procedures when establishing new work rules or amending current work rules:

- A. Proposed new work rules or changes in existing work rules shall be posted for ten (10) days in advance of their effective date except in an emergency or when such rule is mandated by law or other legal requirements.
- B. Upon request from the Union, the Employer agrees to discuss the proposed work rule(s) with the Union during the ten (10) day posting period. Upon reaching impasse or agreement, the Employer shall implement the work rule.
- C. Work rules established by the Employer shall not violate any provisions of this Agreement.
- D. If the Union does not respond within five (5) calendar days, the Employer may assume that the Union does not wish to meet and discuss the proposed rule changes. The Employer may then implement the work rule.
- <u>Section 34.2</u>. The Employer agrees to furnish each employee in the bargaining unit with a copy of new or amended work rules within thirty (30) days after they become effective. New employees shall be provided with a copy of existing work rules at their time of employment.
- <u>Section 34.3</u>. This Article shall not be interpreted in any manner to relieve an employee of the responsibility to follow normal rules and procedures of good conduct which can reasonably be expected of any public employee regardless of whether such rules and procedures have been reduced to writing.
- <u>Section 34.4</u>. The Union shall have ten (10) days following the posting to challenge the reasonableness of any new or revised work rules established during the term of this Agreement or the compliance of any new or revised work rules with the negotiated Agreement, by submitting a grievance to Step 3 of the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE 35 JOB CLASSIFICATION AND JOB DESCRIPTION

<u>Section 35.1</u>. The Employer agrees to meet and discuss any proposed changes in employees' job classifications or job descriptions with the affected employees prior to their implementation.

ARTICLE 36 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

<u>Section 36.1.</u> <u>Bulletin Boards</u>. The Employer agrees to provide space for bulletin boards in agreed upon areas of each facility for use by the Union. All Union notices which appear on the bulletin boards shall be posted and removed by the steward for the work area during non-work time and shall relate to items of interest to the members. Union notices relating to the following matters may be posted without the necessity of receiving the Employer's prior approval:

- A. Union recreational and social affairs:
- B. Notice of Union meetings;
- C. Union appointments;
- D. Notice of Union elections;
- E. Results of Union elections;
- F. Reports of non-political standing committees and independent non-political arms of the Union;
- G. Non-political publications, rulings, or policies of the Union.

All other notices of any kind not covered in (A) through (G) above must receive prior approval of the Employer's designated representative. It is also understood that no material may be posted on the Union bulletin boards at any time which contains the following:

Personal attacks upon any other member or any other employee;

Scandalous, scurrilous, or derogatory attacks upon the administration;

Attacks on and/or favorable comments regarding a candidate for public office, or for office in another employee organization.

Section 36.2. Training Program.

A. All training programs designed to provide employees with additional skills and knowledge to enable them to pass the State examinations for certification and advancement to the higher paying positions of Class I, II or III Treatment Plant Operator, shall be considered voluntary and not directly related to the employee's present position with the City. Employees' normal work schedules shall be adjusted to enable them to attend such training programs outside their regular working hours.

- B. Assistant Treatment Plant Operators who are required to successfully pass a State examination for certification as a Class I Treatment Plant Operator within three (3) years of their eligibility to take the State examination, will be provided paid release time to take the required State examination. Such paid release time will be considered as hours worked for the purpose of determining the employees' eligibility for overtime. The Employer will also reimburse the Assistant Treatment Plant Operators for mileage expense incurred as a result of taking the examination for Class I certification or provide such employees with a City vehicle for transportation to take the State examination. Employees will be provided a leave of absence without loss of pay to take the state examination for Class II or Class III Treatment Plant Operator if the examination occurs on the employee's regular workday.
- C. The parties mutually agree that the training program designed to provide the Assistant Treatment Plant Operators with the additional skills and knowledge necessary to promote to the higher-level position of Treatment Plant Operator I is a voluntary program not mandated or required for certification as a Treatment Plant Operator I. However, the Employer will reimburse the following expenses as they are incurred for the Treatment Plant Operator I certification only:
 - 1. Registration and fees for voluntary classroom training in treatment plant operation;
 - Mileage expense or use of City vehicle to and from the voluntary training programs;
 - Registration and testing cost to take the required State examination for certification as a Class I Treatment Plant Operator.

The work schedule of any Assistant Treatment Plant Operator who requests to participate in the voluntary training program will be adjusted to permit attendance to such program outside the employee's regular working hours.

- D. Since there is no requirement that any bargaining unit employee obtain a Class II or Class III certification, employees desiring to participate in training programs and take State examinations for these higher-level positions will be reimbursed for the following expenses only if they received prior approval from the Safety-Service Director in writing:
 - Registration and fees for voluntary classroom training as a Class II or Class IE Treatment Plant Operator;
 - Registration and testing cost to take the State examination for certification as a Class II or Class III Treatment Plant Operator.

- E. Reimbursement for mileage expenses and paid release time for taking the required State examination for certification as a Class I Treatment Plant Operator will be paid each time such expenses or time are incurred. The above listed expenses for voluntary participation in training programs will be reimbursed only if the employee has received prior written authorization from the Safety-Service Director and only once for each employee regardless of the number of times the employee elects to take the training course or the State examination.
- F. The Employer reserves the right to limit the number of employees participating in such training programs at the same time in order to ensure adequate personnel are available to operate the treatment plants without additional cost to the City. In the event an excessive number of employees desire to participate in training programs at the same time, Assistant Treatment Plant Operators shall be given first priority to obtain their Class I Treatment Plant Operator licenses. Thereafter, participation shall be based on seniority preference.
- G. The City agrees to pay for the renewal of the Treatment Plant Operator's certification and the Commercial Driver's licenses for the Public Works Department prior to their expiration.
- H. Upon successfully obtaining a Class I license that is approved by the Safety Service Director, an Assistant Operator shall be promoted to Operator I.

ARTICLE 37 MAINTENANCE OF STANDARDS

<u>Section 37.1.</u> The Employer agrees that all conditions of employment relating to wages, hours, and general working conditions as specifically provided for in this Agreement shall be maintained at not less than the highest minimum standards established by this Agreement and shall not be changed during the term of this Agreement unless specific provisions for change are made in the Agreement or such changes are agreed to by the Union and the Employer.

The Employer agrees to discuss with the Union the wages, hours, and other conditions of employment as provided by Ohio Revised Code Section 4117 pertaining to Ohio's collective bargaining law.

ARTICLE 38 SUCCESSOR CLAUSE

<u>Section 38.1</u>. The provisions of this Agreement shall be binding upon the Union, all bargaining unit employees, the City of Kenton, City Council, and all members of the City Administration.

<u>Section 38.2</u>. This Agreement shall cover all current and future locations operated exclusively by the City, where employees are employed in classifications eligible for the bargaining unit, as specified herein.

ARTICLE 39 WAIVER IN CASE OF EMERGENCY

<u>Section 39.1</u>. In cases of emergency declared by the President of the United States, the Governor of the State of Ohio, the Kenton City Council, the Mayor of Kenton, or the Federal or State Legislature, such as acts of God or civil disorder, the following conditions of this Agreement may automatically be suspended by the City:

- Time limits for Management replies on grievances;
- B. Work rules and/or agreements and practices relating to the assignment of City employees as specified by the Employer.

Upon the termination of the emergency should valid grievances exist which had been filed prior to the emergency which suspended the time limits, they shall be processed in accordance with the provisions outlined in the grievance procedure to which they (the grievance[s]) had properly progressed.

Upon the termination of the emergency, all work rules and/or agreements and practices relating to the assignment of City employees, shall be reinstituted immediately.

ARTICLE 40 NO STRIKE OR LOCKOUT

Section 40.1. It is understood and agreed that the services performed by employees included in this Agreement are essential to the public health, safety, and welfare. The Union, therefore, agrees that it will not either directly or indirectly call, sanction, encourage, finance, or assist in any way, nor shall any employee instigate or participate, either directly or indirectly, in any strike, slowdown, walkout, work stoppage, or the withholding of services from the Employer. Nothing herein is intended to restrict in any way the Union's right and ability to represent any member or members alleged to have violated the prohibitions set forth in this Section.

Section 40.2. In addition, the Union shall cooperate all time with the Employer in the continuation of its operations and services and shall actively discourage any violation of this Article. If any violation of this Article occurs, the Union shall immediately notify all employees that the strike, slowdown, work stoppage, or other concerted interference with or the withholding of services from the Employer is prohibited and not sanctioned by the Union. The Union will inform all employees of their obligation to return to work immediately.

<u>Section 40.3</u>. It is further agreed that any violation of the above shall be automatic and sufficient grounds for immediate disciplinary action. Any such disciplinary action may be appealed pursuant to Articles 24 and 25 of this Agreement.

Section 40.4. The Employer agrees that it shall not lockout any employees.

<u>Section 40.5.</u> Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be construed as limiting or abridging the parties' rights and remedies under the provision of O.R.C. 4117 or any other applicable law in regard to strikes and lockouts.

ARTICLE 41 SEVERABILITY

- <u>Section 41.1.</u> Agreement supersedes and replaces all pertinent statutes, rules, and regulations over which it has authority to supersede and replace. If a court of competent jurisdiction finds any provision of this Agreement to be contrary to any applicable statute, such provision shall be of no further force and effect, but the remainder of the Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. The City and the Union shall meet within ten (10) days for the purpose of negotiating a lawful alternative provision, if possible, on the same subject matter.
- Section 41.2. Except for the continued applicability of those subjects prohibited from negotiations by the provisions of O.R.C. Chapter 4117, no section of the Civil Service Laws contained in Ohio Revised Code Sections 124.01 through 124.56 shall apply to bargaining unit employees. The parties further declare it is their intent to waive the applicability of the Ohio Revised Code sections, 9.44, 4111.03 and the Ohio Administrative Code Chapter 123 to this Agreement. It is expressly understood that the Kenton Civil Service Commission shall have no authority or jurisdiction as it relates to employees in the bargaining unit except as required by O.R.C. 4117.

ARTICLE 42 DURATION/NEGOTIATIONS

- <u>Section 42.1</u>. The Mayor shall select the person or persons authorized to negotiate on the City's behalf, who will have the power to negotiate on all matters subject to collective bargaining.
- Section 42.2. The Union shall select the person or persons to negotiate on its behalf.
- Section 42.3. This Agreement shall be effective at 12:01 a.m. on September 1, 2021, or upon signing, whichever is later, and shall remain in full force and effect until 11:59:59 p.m. on August 31, 2024.
- <u>Section 42.4.</u> If either party desires to modify or amend this Agreement, it shall give written notice of such intent no earlier than one hundred twenty (120) days prior to the expiration date, nor later than sixty (60) calendar days prior to the expiration of this Agreement. Such notice shall be by certified mail with return receipt. The parties shall commence negotiations within two (2) calendar weeks upon receiving notice of intent.
- <u>Section 42.5.</u> In the event either party desires to terminate this Agreement, written notice must be given to the other party not less than ten (10) days prior to the desired termination date which shall not be before the last effective date of the Agreement as set forth in Section 42.3 above.

<u>Section 42.6</u>. The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations which resulted in this Agreement, each had the unlimited right to make demands and the proposals on any subject matter not removed by law from the area of collective bargaining, and that the understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties after the exercise of that right and opportunity are set forth in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 43 UNIFORM ALLOWANCE

<u>Section 43.1</u>. One hundred fifty dollars (\$150.00) shall be placed in a uniform fund for each bargaining unit employee each calendar year. Money can only be used for work related items (coats, shoes or boots, bibs, coveralls, safety colored tee shirts). Receipt must be turned into Department Head for approval.

SIGNATURE PAGE

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have a day of, 20_22	
FOR THE CITY OF KENTON, OHIO	FOR THE UNION, AFSCME, LOCAL 2947 AND OHIO COUNCIL 8:
Jan Ulla	43l
Lynn Webb, Mayor	Cody Barker, President, L2947
Cindy Murray, Safety Service Director	Chet Baughman, Vice President, L2947
12.7h	of the
Patrick Hire, Consultant to Management	Logan Johnson, Secretary/Treasurer, L2947
	Karen Vroman, Staff Representative, Ohio Council 8
APPROVED AS TO FORM:	Onlo Council 8
Coller	
John Schwemer, Law Director	

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

CITY OF KENTON AND EMPLOYEES OF THE CITY OF KENTON AFSCME, OHIO COUNCIL 8, LOCAL 2947

The Employer and Union have jointly agreed to offer the following provision in addition to current contract language, as listed under Article 8—Overtime.

The twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) per day assignment pay shall be eligible for conversion to compensatory time, at the employee's option. The employee's hourly rate shall be divided into the assignment pay to determine the applicable number of hours that the employee is eligible to convert to compensatory time, subject to the maximum hours set forth in Article 8 Section 2.

Should the Employer determine that the continuation of the MOU is no longer necessary the parties shall meet and discuss such a discontinuation.

APPENDIX A BARGAINING UNIT CLASSIFICATIONS

PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT

CLASSIFICATION	PAY RANGE
Laborer (Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04)	1
Truck Driver (Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04	2
Equipment Operator (Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04)	4
Mechanic (Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04)	
Sewerline Crew Leader (Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04)	5
Street Maintenance Crew Leader (Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04)	5
Water Meter Reader (Refer to Job Description dated 2-1 -04)	5 5 5 3 4
Water Service Worker (Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04)	
Waterline Crew Leader (Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04)	5
WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT	
*Assistant Wastewater Treatment Plant Operator	
(Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04)	2
**Wastewater Treatment Plant Operator 1	
(Refer to Job Desc1iption dated 2-1-04)	4
**Wastewater Treatment Plant Operator 2	
(Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04)	5
***Wastewater Treatment Plant Operator 3	
(Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04)	6
WATER TREATMENT AND DISTRIBUTION	
*Assistant Water Treatment Plant Operator	8
(Refer to Job Description dated 2-1 -04)	2
**Water Treatment Plant Operator 1	
(Refer to Job Description dated 2-1 -04)	4
**Water Treatment Plant Operator 2	
(Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04)	5
***Water Treatment Plant Operator 3	
(Refer to Joh Description dated 2-1 -04)	6

APPENDIX A - Continued

Water Treatment Maintenance Mechanic 1	
(Refer to Job Description dated 2-1-04)	2
(With Any Water Treatment Operator Certificate)	
(Refer to Job Description dated 2-1 -04)	4
Water Treatment Maintenance Mechanic 2 (Refer to Job	
Description dated 2-1-04)	4
(With Any Water Treatment Operator Certificate)	
(Refer to Job Description dated 2-1 -04)	5

The above referenced Job Descriptions shall be used to describe on each posted bid notice the minimum qualifications for the job vacancy.

*The Assistant Treatment Plant Operator position shall be an entrance level position until the employee is able to obtain State certification as a Treatment Plant Operator. Any employee in this classification failing to obtain certification within three (3) years following appointment as an Assistant Treatment Plant Operator shall be removed for incompetency.

The Treatment Plant Operator 2 classification shall be applicable to those Treatment Plant Operators who have obtained State certification as a Class II Operator.

***The decision to fill the Treatment Plant Operator 3 classification shall be at the sole discretion of the Employer and shall not be mandatorily applicable to those Treatment Plant Operators who have obtained State certification as a Class III Operator.

APPENDIX B-1 EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2022

Range 1	A	В	С	D	E	F
Hourly	\$16.16	\$16.55	\$16.75	\$17.46	\$17.89	\$18.43
Annual	\$33,612.80	\$34,424.00	\$34,840.00	\$36,316.80	\$37,211.20	\$38,334.40
Biweekly	\$1,292.80	\$1,324.00	\$1,340.00	\$1,396.80	\$1,431.20	\$1,474.40
*Overtime	\$24.24	\$24.83	\$25.13	\$26.19	\$26.84	\$27.65

Range 2	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$17.89	\$18.38	\$18.84	\$19.44	\$20.01	\$20.63
Annual	\$37,211.20	\$38,230.40	\$39,187.20	\$40,435.20	\$41,620.80	\$42,910.40
Biweekly	\$1,431.20	\$1,470.40	\$1,507.20	\$1,555.20	\$1,600.80	\$1,650.40
*Overtime	\$26.84	\$27.57	\$28.26	\$29.16	\$30.02	\$30.95

Range 3	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$18.38	\$18.84	\$19.45	\$20.01	\$20.63	\$21.25
Annual	\$38,230.40	\$39,187.20	\$40,456.00	\$41,620.80	\$42,910.40	\$44,200.00
Biweekly	\$1,470.40	\$1,507.20	\$1,556.00	\$1,600.80	\$1,650.40	\$1,700.00
*Overtime	\$27.57	\$28.26	\$29.18	\$30.02	\$30.95	\$31.88

Range 4	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$18.84	\$19.45	\$20.01	\$ 20.63	\$21.25	\$21.91
Annual	\$39,187.20	\$40,456.00	\$41,620.80	\$42,910.40	\$44,200.00	\$45,572.80
Biweekly	\$1,507.20	\$1,556.00	\$1,600.80	\$1,650.40	\$1,700.00	\$1,752.80
*Overtime	\$28.26	\$29.18	\$30.02	\$30.95	\$31.88	\$32.87

Range 5	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$20.01	\$20.63	\$21.25	\$21.94	\$22.62	\$23.31
Annual	\$41,620.80	\$42,910.40	\$44,200.00	\$45,635.20	\$47,049.60	\$48,484.80
Biweekly	\$1,600.80	\$1,650.40	\$1,700.00	\$1,755.20	\$1,809.60	\$1,864.80
*Overtime	\$30.02	\$30.95	\$31.88	\$32.91	\$33.93	\$34.97

APPENDIX B-1 EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2022 (continued)

Range 6	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$20.63	\$21.25	\$21.94	\$22.62	\$23.31	\$23.98
Annual	\$42,910.40	\$44,200.00	\$45,635.20	\$47,049.60	\$48,484.80	\$49,878.40
Biweekly	\$1,650.40	\$1,700.00	\$1,755.20	\$1,809.60	\$1,864.80	\$1,918.40
*Overtime	\$30.95	\$31.88	\$32.91	\$33,93	\$34.97	\$35.97

Range 7	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$21.25	\$21.94	\$22.62	\$23.31	\$24.09	\$24.80
Annual	\$44,200.00	\$45,635.20	\$47,049.60	\$48,484.80	\$50,107.20	\$51,584.00
Biweekly	\$1,700.00	\$1,755.20	\$1,809.60	\$1,864.80	\$1,927.20	\$1,984.00
*Overtime	\$31.88	\$32.91	\$33.93	\$34.97	\$36.14	\$37.20

Represents a 3.0% increase.

^{*}Overtime rate based on time and one-half (1½) the hourly rate.

APPENDIX B-2 EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2023

Range 1	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$16.64	\$17.05	\$17.25	\$17.98	\$18.43	\$18.98
Annual	\$34,611.20	\$35,464.00	\$35,880.00	\$37,398,40	\$38,334.40	\$39,478.40
Biweekly	\$1,331.20	\$1,364.00	\$1,380.00	\$1,438.40	\$1,474.40	\$1,518.40
*Overtime	\$24.96	\$25.58	\$25.88	\$26.97	\$27.65	\$28.47
Range 2	A	В	С	D	E	F
Hourly	\$18.43	\$18.93	\$19.41	\$20.02	\$20.61	\$21.25
Annual	\$38,334.40	\$39,374.40	\$40,372.80	\$41,641.60	\$42,868.80	\$44,200.00
Biweekly	\$1,474.40	\$1,514.40	\$1,552.80	\$1,601.60	\$1,648.80	\$1,700.00
*Overtime	\$27,63	\$28.40	\$29.12	\$30.03	\$30.92	\$31.88
					-10	
Range 3	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$18.93	\$19.41	\$20.03	\$20.61	\$21.25	\$21.89
Annual	\$39,374.40	\$40,372.80	\$41,662.40	\$42,868.80	\$44,200.00	\$45,531.20
Biweekly	\$1,514.40	\$1,552.80	\$1,602.40	\$1,648.80	\$1,700.00	\$1,751.20
*Overtime	\$28.40	\$29.12	\$30.05	\$30.92	\$31.88	\$32.84
Range 4	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$19.41	\$20.03	\$20.61	\$21.25	\$21.89	\$22.57
Annual	\$40,372.80	\$41,662.40	\$42,868.80	\$44,200.00	\$45,531.20	\$46,945.60
Biweekly	\$1,552.80	\$1,602.40	\$1,648.80	\$1,700.00	\$1,751.20	\$1,805.60
*Overtime	\$29.12	\$30.05	\$30.92	\$31.88	\$32.84	\$33.86
Danes 6	A	В	С	n I	E	F
Range 5 Hourly	\$20.61	\$21.25	\$21.89	D \$22.60	\$23.30	\$24.01
Annual	\$42,868.80	\$44,200.00	\$45,531.20	\$47,008.00	\$48,464.00	\$49,940.80
Biweekly	\$1,648.80	\$1,700.00	\$1,751.20	\$1,808.00	\$1,864.00	\$1,920.80
*Overtime	\$30.92	\$31.88	\$32.84	\$33.90	\$34.95	\$36.02

APPENDIX B-2 EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2023 (continued)

Range 6	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$21.25	\$21.89	\$22.60	\$23.30	\$24.01	\$24.70
Annual	\$44,200.00	\$45,531.20	\$47,008.00	\$48,464.00	\$49,940.80	\$51,438.40
Biweekly	\$1,700.00	\$1,751.20	\$1,808.00	\$1,864.00	\$1,920.80	\$1,978.40
*Overtime	\$31.80	\$32.84	\$33.90	\$34.95	\$36.02	\$37.10

Range 7	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$21.89	\$22.60	\$23.30	\$24.01	\$24.81	\$25.54
Annual	\$45,531.20	\$47,008.00	\$48,464.00	\$49,940.80	\$51,604.80	\$53,123.20
Biweekly	\$1,751.20	\$1,808.00	\$1,864.00	\$1,920.80	\$1,984.80	\$2,043.20
*Overtime	\$32.84	\$33.90	\$34.95	\$36.02	\$37.22	\$38.31

Represents a 3.0% increase.

^{*}Overtime rate based on time and one-half (1½) the hourly rate.

APPENDIX B-3 EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2024

Range 1	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$17.14	\$17.56	\$17.77	\$18.52	\$18.98	\$19.55
Annual	\$35,651.20	\$36,524.80	\$36,961.60	\$38,521.60	\$39,478.40	\$40,664.00
Biweekly	\$1,371.20	\$1,404.80	\$1,421.60	\$1,481.60	\$1,518.40	\$1,564.00
*Overtime	\$25.71	\$26.34	\$26.66	\$27.78	\$28.47	\$29.33
Range 2	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$18.98	\$19.50	\$19.99	\$20.62	\$21.23	\$21.89
Annual	\$39,478.40	\$40,560.00	\$41,579.20	\$42,889.60	\$44,158.40	\$45,531.20
Biweekly	\$1,518.40	\$1,560.00	\$1,599.20	\$1,649.60	\$1,698.40	\$1,751.20
*Overtime	\$28.47	\$29.25	\$29.99	\$30.93	\$31.85	\$32.84
Range 3	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$19.50	\$19.99	\$20.63	\$21.23	\$21.89	\$22.55
Annual	\$40,560.00	\$41,579.20	\$42,910.40	\$44,158.40	\$45,531.20	\$46,904.00
Biweekly	\$1,560.00	\$1,599.20	\$1,650.40	\$1,698.40	\$1,751.20	\$1,804.00
*Overtime	\$29.25	\$29.99	\$30.95	\$31.85	\$32.84	\$33.83
Daniel I		n	C	n	E	F
Range 4 Hourly	\$19.99	B \$20.63	\$21.23	\$21.89	\$22.55	\$23.25
Annual	\$41,579.20	\$42,910.40	\$44,158.40	\$45,531,20	\$46,904.00	\$48,360.00
Biweekly	\$1,599.20	\$1,650.40	\$1,698.40	\$1,751.20	\$1,804.00	\$1,860.00
*Overtime	\$29.99	\$30.95	\$31.85	\$32.84	\$33.83	\$34.88
D		В	С	D	E	F
Range 5 Hourly	A \$21.23	\$21.89	\$22.55	\$23.28	\$24.00	\$24.73
Hourty	\$41.43	921.09	922.33	923.20	924.00	944.73
Annual	\$44,158.40	\$45,531.20	\$46,904.00	\$48,422.40	\$49,920.00	\$51,438.40
Biweekly	\$1,698.40	\$1,751.20	\$1,804.00	\$1,862.40	\$1,920.00	\$1,978.40
*Overtime	\$31.85	\$32.84	\$33.83	\$34.92	\$36.00	\$37.10

APPENDIX B-3 EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2024 (continued)

Range 6	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$21.89	\$22.55	\$23.28	\$24.00	\$24.73	\$25.44
Annual	\$45,531.20	\$46,904.00	\$48,422.40	\$49,920.00	\$51,438.40	\$52,977.60
Biweekly	\$1,751.20	\$1,804.00	\$1,862.40	\$1,920.00	\$1,978.40	\$2,037.60
*Overtime	\$32.84	\$33.83	\$34.92	\$36.00	\$37.10	\$38.21

Range 7	A	В	C	D	E	F
Hourly	\$22.55	\$23.28	\$24.00	\$24.73	\$25.55	\$26.31
Annual	\$46,904.00	\$48,422.40	\$49,920.00	\$51,438.40	\$53,144.00	\$54,724.80
Biweekly	\$1,804.00	\$1,862.40	\$1,920.00	\$1,978.40	\$2,044.00	\$2,104.80
*Overtime	\$33.83	\$34.92	\$36.00	\$37.10	\$38.33	\$39,47

Represents a 3.0% increase.

^{*}Overtime rate based on time and one-half (1½) the hourly rate.